

Bergman kernels on punctured Riemann surfaces

Hugues Auvray¹ · Xiaonan Ma² · George Marinescu³

Received: 29 March 2018 / Revised: 6 August 2019 / Published online: 12 February 2020 © Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2020

Abstract

In this paper we consider a punctured Riemann surface endowed with a Hermitian metric that equals the Poincaré metric near the punctures, and a holomorphic line bundle that polarizes the metric. We show that the Bergman kernel can be localized around the singularities and its local model is the Bergman kernel of the punctured unit disc endowed with the standard Poincaré metric. One of the technical tools is a new weighted elliptic estimate near the punctures, which is uniform with respect to the tensor power. As a consequence, we obtain an optimal uniform estimate of the supremum norm of the Bergman kernel, involving a fractional growth order of the tensor power. This holds in particular for the Bergman kernel of cusp forms of high weight of non-cocompact geometrically finite Fuchsian groups of first kind without elliptic elements.

Communicated by Ngaiming Mok.

⊠ Xiaonan Ma xiaonan.ma@imj-prg.fr

> Hugues Auvray hugues.auvray@gmail.com

George Marinescu gmarines@math.uni-koeln.de

- ¹ 71 rue Caulaincourt, 75018 Paris, France
- ² Université de Paris, CNRS, Institut de Mathématiques de Jussieu-Paris Rive Gauche, 75013 Paris, France

Hugues Auvray is partially supported by ANR contract ANR-14-CE25-0010. Xiaonan Ma is partially supported by ANR contract ANR-14-CE25-0012-01, NNSFC No. 11528103, No. 11829102 and funded through the Institutional Strategy of the University of Cologne within the German Excellence Initiative. George Marinescu is partially supported by CRC TRR 191.

³ Mathematisches Institut, Universität zu Köln, Weyertal 86-90, 50931 Cologne, Germany

Contents

1	Introduction	952
2	Preliminaries	958
	2.1 Expansion of Bergman kernels on complete manifolds	959
	2.2 Functional spaces, section spaces	962
3	Bergman kernels on the punctured unit disc	965
	3.1 Expression of the Bergman kernels on the punctured unit disc	966
	3.2 Asymptotics of the density functions near the puncture	969
4	Elliptic estimates for Kodaira Laplacians on \mathbb{D}^* and Σ	973
	4.1 Estimate on the punctured disc \mathbb{D}^* : degree 0	974
	4.2 Estimate on the punctured Riemann surface Σ : degree 0	979
	4.3 Bidegree (0, 1)	982
5	Spectral gap and localization	984
6	Proofs of the main results	989
A	Proof of Lemma 3.4	998
R	eferences	.001

1 Introduction

In this paper we study the Bergman kernels of a singular Hermitian line bundle over a Riemann surface under the assumption that the curvature has singularities of Poincaré type at a finite set. Our first result shows that the Bergman kernel can be localized around the singularities and its local model is the Bergman kernel of the punctured disc endowed with the standard Poincaré metric. The proof follows the principle that the spectral gap of the Kodaira Laplacian and uniformly elliptic estimates near the singularities imply the localization of the Bergman kernel [27]. By a detailed analysis of the local model we deduce a sharp uniform estimate of the supremum norm of the Bergman kernels.

Let us describe our setting. Let $\overline{\Sigma}$ be a compact Riemann surface and let $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\} \subset \overline{\Sigma}$ be a finite set. We consider the punctured Riemann surface $\Sigma = \overline{\Sigma} \setminus D$ and a Hermitian form ω_{Σ} on Σ . Let L be a holomorphic line bundle on $\overline{\Sigma}$, and let h be a singular Hermitian metric on L such that:

- (α) *h* is smooth over Σ , and for all j = 1, ..., N, there is a trivialization of *L* in the complex neighborhood $\overline{V_j}$ of a_j in $\overline{\Sigma}$, with associated coordinate z_j such that $|1|_h^2(z_j) = |\log(|z_j|^2)|$.
- (β) There exists $\varepsilon > 0$ such that the (smooth) curvature R^L of h satisfies $iR^L \ge \varepsilon \omega_{\Sigma}$ over Σ and moreover, $iR^L = \omega_{\Sigma}$ on $V_j := \overline{V_j} \setminus \{a_j\}$; in particular, $\omega_{\Sigma} = \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ in the local coordinate z_j on V_j and $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ is complete.

Here $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ denotes the Poincaré metric on the punctured unit disc \mathbb{D}^* , normalized as follows:

$$\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} := \frac{idz \wedge d\overline{z}}{|z|^2 \log^2(|z|^2)} \,. \tag{1.1}$$

For $p \ge 1$, let $h^p := h^{\otimes p}$ be the metric induced by h on $L^p|_{\Sigma}$, where $L^p := L^{\otimes p}$. We denote by $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$ the space of L^2 -holomorphic sections of L^p relative to the metrics h^p and ω_{Σ} ,

$$H_{(2)}^{0}(\Sigma, L^{p}) = \left\{ S \in H^{0}(\Sigma, L^{p}) : \|S\|_{L^{2}}^{2} := \int_{\Sigma} |S|_{h^{p}}^{2} \omega_{\Sigma} < \infty \right\}, \quad (1.2)$$

endowed with the obvious inner product. The sections from $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$ extend to holomorphic sections of L^p over $\overline{\Sigma}$, i.e., (see [27, (6.2.17)])

$$H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p) \subset H^0\left(\overline{\Sigma}, L^p\right).$$
(1.3)

In particular, the dimension d_p of $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$ is finite.

We denote by respectively by $B_p(\cdot, \cdot)$ and by $B_p(\cdot)$ the (Schwartz-)Bergman kernel and the Bergman kernel function of the space $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$, defined as follows: if $\{S^p_\ell\}_{\ell\geq 1}$ is an orthonormal basis of $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$, then

$$B_p(x, y) = \sum_{\ell=1}^{d_p} S_\ell^p(x) \otimes (S_p(y))^* \text{ and } B_p(x) = \sum_{\ell=1}^{d_p} |S_\ell^p(x)|_{h^p}^2.$$
(1.4)

Note that these are independent of the choice of basis (see [27, (6.1.10)] or [13, Lemma 3.1]). Similarly, let $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y)$ and $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x)$ be the Bergman kernel and Bergman kernel function of $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$, and $h_{\mathbb{D}^*} = |\log(|z|^2)|h_0$ with h_0 the flat Hermitian metric on the trivial line bundle \mathbb{C} .

The main result of this paper is a weighted estimate in the C^m -norm near the punctures for the global Bergman kernel B_p compared to the Bergman kernel $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ of the punctured disc, uniformly in the tensor powers of the given bundle.

Note that for $k \in \mathbb{N}$, the C^k -norm at $x \in \Sigma$ is defined for $\sigma \in C^{\infty}(\Sigma, L^p)$ as

$$|\sigma|_{C^{k}(h^{p})}(x) = \left(|\sigma|_{h^{p}} + \left|\nabla^{p,\Sigma}\sigma\right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}} + \dots + \left|(\nabla^{p,\Sigma})^{k}\sigma\right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}}\right)(x), \quad (1.5)$$

with $\nabla^{p,\Sigma}$ is the connection on $(T\Sigma)^{\otimes \ell} \otimes L^p$ induced by the Levi-Civita connection on $(T\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ and the Chern connection on (L^p, h^p) , and the pointwise norm $|\cdot|_{h^p, \omega_{\Sigma}}$ is induced by ω_{Σ} and h^p . In the same way, for $f \in C^{\infty}(\Sigma, \mathbb{C})$, its C^k -norm $|f|_{C^k}(x)$ at $x \in \Sigma$ is defined by using the Levi-Civita connection on $(T\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$.

Let us fix a point $a \in D$ and work in coordinates centered at a. Let \mathfrak{e} be the holomorphic frame of L near a corresponding to the trivialization in the condition (α). Let $0 < r < e^{-1}$ and let \mathbb{D}_r^* be the punctured disc of radius r centered at a. By the assumptions (α), (β), under our trivialization \mathfrak{e} of L on the coordinate z on \mathbb{D}_r^* , we have the identification of the geometric data ($\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h$) $|_{\mathbb{D}_r^*} = (\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})|_{\mathbb{D}_r^*}$.

Theorem 1.1 Assume that $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)$ fulfill conditions (α) and (β) . Let $a \in D$, and $0 < r < e^{-1}$ as above. Then for any $k \in \mathbb{N}, \ell > 0, \alpha \ge 0$, there exists a constant $C_{k,\ell,\alpha}$ such that for $p \gg 1$, we have on $\mathbb{D}_{r/2}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*$

$$\left| B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y) - B_p(x, y) \right|_{C^k(h^p)} \le C_{k,\ell,\alpha} p^{-\ell} \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{-\alpha} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{-\alpha}, \quad (1.6)$$

🖄 Springer

with norms computed with help of (double copies of) ω_{Σ} , h, and the associated Levi-Civita and Chern connections on $\mathbb{D}_{r/2}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*$.

As a consequence of the proof of Theorem 1.1, we obtain in Corollary 6.1 uniform estimates for the Bergman kernel $B_p(x, y)$ away from the diagonal. Another consequence of Theorem 1.1 is the weighted diagonal expansion of the Bergman kernel:

Theorem 1.2 Assume that $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)$ fulfill conditions (α) and (β) . Then the following estimate holds: for any $\ell, m \in \mathbb{N}$, and every $\delta > 0$, there exists a constant $C = C(\ell, m, \delta)$ such that for all $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, and $z \in V_1 \cup \ldots \cup V_N$ with the local coordinate z_j ,

$$\left| B_p - B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} \right|_{C^m} (z_j) \le C p^{-\ell} \left| \log(|z_j|^2) \right|^{-\delta}, \tag{1.7}$$

with norms computed with help of ω_{Σ} and the associated Levi-Civita connection on $\mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*$.

Remark 1.3 Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 admit a generalization to orbifold Riemann surfaces. Assume that $\overline{\Sigma}$ is a compact orbifold Riemann surface, and the finite set $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\} \subset \overline{\Sigma}$ does not meet the (orbifold) singular set of $\overline{\Sigma}$. Assume moreover that *L* is a holomorphic orbifold line bundle on $\overline{\Sigma}$. Let ω_{Σ} be an orbifold Hermitian form on Σ and *h* an orbifold Hermitian metric on *L* in the sense of [27, §5.4]. The proof of Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 can be modified to show: If conditions (α), (β) hold in this context, then (1.7) holds. In fact, the elliptic estimate [15, (4.14)] and the finite propagation speed of wave operators hold on orbifolds as observed by [26, §6], so the arguments used in this paper go through for orbifolds to get the conclusion.

By [27, Theorems 6.1.1, 6.2.3], for any compact set $K \subset \Sigma$ we have the following expansion on K in any C^m -topology (see Theorem 2.1),

$$\frac{1}{p}B_p(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} + \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \boldsymbol{b}_j(x)p^{-j} \text{ as } p \to +\infty.$$
(1.8)

By contrast, Theorem 1.2 gives a precise description of B_p up to the punctures, in terms of the Bergman kernel function of the Poincaré metric on the local model of the punctured unit disc in \mathbb{C} . Note that in the case of *smooth* Hermitian metrics with positive curvature the Bergman kernel can be localized and its local model is the Euclidean space endowed with a trivial bundle of positive curvature, see [27, Sections 4.1.2–3]. This kind of localization is inspired from the analytic localization technique of Bismut–Lebeau [7] in local index theory. For the problem at hand we have to overcome difficulties linked to the presence of *singularities*. For this purpose we prove a new weighted elliptic estimate near the punctures, which is uniform in the tensor powers p. Then, combining with a revisited, singularity-centered localization principle and a weighted Sobolev embedding, we can reach (1.7) for some *negative* δ however. Using the fact that square integrable holomorphic sections of L^p vanish on D, we finally establish (1.7) for any *positive* δ . From a study of the model Bergman kernel functions $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ on the punctured unit disc, we get the following ratio estimate as a corollary of Theorem 1.2 and Corollary 3.6:

Corollary 1.4 Let $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)$ be as in Theorem 1.2. Then

$$\sup_{x\in\Sigma} B_p(x) = \sup_{\substack{x\in\Sigma\\\sigma\in H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma,L^p)\setminus\{0\}}} \frac{|\sigma(x)|^2_{h^p}}{\|\sigma\|^2_{L^2}} = \left(\frac{p}{2\pi}\right)^{3/2} + \mathcal{O}(p) \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(1.9)

This collection of results represents, to our knowledge, the first example of a *uniform* L^{∞} asymptotic description of the Bergman kernel function of a singular polarization. This is of particular interest in arithmetic situations. Note that the work of Burgos Gil et al. [10,11] developed the arithmetic intersection theory for log-singular Hermitian metrics, showing in particular that Arakelov heights can be defined, and applied successfully the theory for the Hilbert modular surfaces. Our results provide some possible applications in this direction. For example, the classical arithmetic Hilbert–Samuel theorem [21] for positive Hermitian line bundles is usually used to produce global integral sections with small sup-norm; a combination of the recent work [5] with the distortion estimate of our Corollary 1.4 should give some interesting arithmetic consequence for cusp forms on arithmetic surfaces and Hilbert modular surfaces.

Corollary 1.4 is also quite striking from a Kähler geometry point of view, as the supremum of the Bergman kernel is equivalent to $\left(\frac{p}{2\pi}\right)^n$ on compact polarized manifolds of complex dimension *n* (cf. Corollary 2.3), compared to the non-integer exponent $\frac{3}{2}$ in (1.9). In Kähler geometry moreover, a central problem is the relation between the existence of special complete/singular metrics and the stability of the pair (*X*, *D*) where *D* is a smooth divisor of a compact Kähler manifold *X*; see e.g. the suggestions of [31, §3.1.2] for the case of "asymptotically hyperbolic Kähler metrics", which naturally generalize to higher dimensions the complete metrics ω_{Σ} studied here. In this respect, Theorem 1.2 is an initial step towards the application of Bergman kernels to this problem and the first instance in which the behavior of the Bergman kernel at infinity is fully understood. Moreover, the technique developed here can be extended to the higher dimensional situation; more precisely, in the case of Poincaré type Kähler metrics with reasonably fine asymptotics on complement of divisors, see the construction of [2, §1.1] and [3, Theorem 4], we expect uniform elliptic estimates and localization techniques to transpose in a straightforward way.¹

Besides, we remark that the Bergman kernel of smooth approximations of a singular metric can change dramatically near the limit, cf. [17]. In the same circle of ideas, note that the Bergman kernel B_p provides information on holomorphic sections of L^p over the whole $\overline{\Sigma}$ that vanish at order ≥ 1 at the punctures a_1, \ldots, a_N , whereas, for some fixed $\alpha \in (0, 1)$ smooth metrics and "partial Bergman kernels" can be used to derive information on holomorphic sections of L^p on $\overline{\Sigma}$ with higher vanishing order $\geq \lfloor \alpha p \rfloor$ at the a_j 's. (see [14]). With this in mind, one might roughly observe three different

¹ As for the higher-dimensional local reference metric, which *has to* be taken as a *perturbation* of the product of the one-dimensional Poincaré cusp metric with some smooth metric on the divisor, its Bergman kernel can surely be properly understood as well, but with other approaches than the explicit description of this paper.

regimes in the asymptotics of $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$, hence of B_p (Poincaré type case), corresponding to sections with vanishing order at least 1 and $\ll p^{1/2}$, $\sim p^{1/2}$, and $\gg p^{1/2}$, respectively; see Sect. 3, in particular Fig. 1.² Note also that the behavior of the Bergman kernel on singular Riemann surfaces is relevant for the theory of quantum Hall effect [25] and attracted attention recently.

We give an important example where Theorem 1.2 applies. Let $\overline{\Sigma}$ be a compact Riemann surface of genus g and consider a finite set $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\} \subset \overline{\Sigma}$. We also denote by D the divisor $\sum_{j=1}^{N} a_j$ and let $\mathcal{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$ be the associated line bundle. The following conditions are equivalent:

- (i) $\Sigma = \overline{\Sigma} \setminus D$ admits a complete Kähler-Einstein metric ω_{Σ} with $\operatorname{Ric}_{\omega_{\Sigma}} = -\omega_{\Sigma}$,
- (ii) 2g 2 + N > 0,
- (iii) the universal cover of Σ is the upper-half plane \mathbb{H} ,
- (iv) $L = K_{\overline{\Sigma}} \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$ is ample.

This follows from the Uniformization Theorem [18, Chapter IV] and the fact that the Euler characteristic of Σ equals $\chi(\Sigma) = 2 - 2g - N$ and the degree of *L* is $2g - 2 + N = -\chi(\Sigma)$. If one of these equivalent conditions is satisfied, the Kähler-Einstein metric ω_{Σ} is induced by the Poincaré metric on \mathbb{H} ; $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ and the formal square root of (L, h) satisfy conditions (α) and (β) , see Lemma 6.2. Theorem 1.2 hence applies to this context. Let Γ be the Fuchsian group associated with the above Riemann surface Σ , that is, $\Sigma \cong \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$. Then Γ is a geometrically finite Fuchsian group of the first kind, without elliptic elements. Conversely, if Γ is such a group, then $\Sigma := \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$ can by compactified by finitely many points $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\}$ into a compact Riemann surface $\overline{\Sigma}$ such that the equivalent conditions (i)-(iv) above are fulfilled. Let S_{2p}^{Γ} be the space of cusp forms (Spitzenformen) of weight 2p of Γ endowed with the Petersson inner product. We can form the Bergman kernel function of S_p^{Γ} as in (1.4), denoted by B_p^{Γ} . We deduce from Corollary 1.4:

Corollary 1.5 Let $\Gamma \subset PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$ be a geometrically finite Fuchsian group of the first kind without elliptic elements. Let B_p^{Γ} be the Bergman kernel function of cusp forms of weight 2p. If Γ is cocompact then uniformly on $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$,

$$B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \frac{p}{\pi} + \mathcal{O}(1), \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(1.10)

If Γ is not cocompact then

$$\sup_{x\in\Gamma\setminus\mathbb{H}} B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \left(\frac{p}{\pi}\right)^{3/2} + \mathcal{O}(p), \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(1.11)

Uniform estimates for $\sup_{x \in \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}} B_p^{\Gamma}(x)$ are relevant in arithmetic geometry and were proved in various degrees of generality and sharpness in [1,20,24,29]. In [20] it

² Conversely, one might imagine the parameter α mentioned above (smooth case) go to 0 at speed 1/*p*, possibly together with the approximation of some Poincaré type metric by carefully chosen smooth metrics, to try and understand how the partial Bergman kernels approximate B_p ; for sure, some subtleties will occur along this double limit process, of which the wild transition region observed in Fig. 1 might be an artefact.

is proved that in the cofinite but non-cocompact case $\sup_{x \in \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}} B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \mathcal{O}(p^{3/2})$ and the result is optimal, at least up to an additive term in the exponent of the form $-\varepsilon$ for any $\varepsilon > 0$. Estimate (1.11) gives the precise coefficient of the leading term $p^{3/2}$ and is sharp (by killing the " ε from below" from [20]). Estimate (1.10) is the consequence of the general expansion of the Bergman kernel on compact manifolds [9,12,32,34] (cf. also [15,27] and Theorem 2.1).

It turns out that Corollary 1.5 can be formulated so as to underline a certain uniformity in Γ , in the same fashion as in [20]:

Theorem 1.6 Let $\Gamma_0 \subset PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$ be a fixed Fuchsian subgroup of the first kind without elliptic elements and let $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$ be any subgroup of finite index. If Γ_0 is cocompact, then

$$B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \frac{p}{\pi} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(1), \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(1.12)

If Γ_0 *is not cocompact then*

$$\sup_{x\in\Gamma\setminus\mathbb{H}}B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \left(\frac{p}{\pi}\right)^{3/2} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p), \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(1.13)

Here the implied constants in $\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(1)$ *,* $\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p)$ *depend solely on* Γ_0 *.*

Note that (1.12) is a special case of a more general result, which is implied in [27, §6.1.2] and that we state as Theorem 2.5 in Sect. 2.

We consider further an extension of Theorem 1.6 to the case when the group Γ_0 has elliptic elements. Then the quotients $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$ are in general orbifolds. By using the result of Dai–Liu–Ma [15, (5.25)] on the Bergman kernel asymptotics on orbifolds and the orbifold version of Theorem 1.2 we obtain the following.

Theorem 1.7 Let $\Gamma_0 \subset PSL(2, \mathbb{R})$ be a fixed Fuchsian subgroup of the first kind. Let $\{x_j\}_{j=1}^q$ be the orbifold points of $\Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$ and U_{x_j} be a small neighborhood of x_j in $\Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$. Let $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$ be any subgroup of finite index and $\pi_{\Gamma} : \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H} \to \Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$ be the natural projection. If Γ_0 is cocompact, then as $p \to +\infty$

$$B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \frac{p}{\pi} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(1), \quad uniformly \text{ on } (\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}) \smallsetminus \bigcup_{j=1}^q \pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_j}). \tag{1.14}$$

On each $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_i})$ we have as $p \to +\infty$,

$$B_{p}^{\Gamma}(x) = \left(1 + \sum_{\gamma \in \Gamma_{x_{j}}^{\Gamma} \smallsetminus \{1\}} \exp\left(ip\theta_{\gamma} - p(1 - e^{i\theta_{\gamma}})|z|^{2}\right)\right) \frac{p}{\pi} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_{0}}(1),$$
(1.15)

🖄 Springer

where $x_j^{\Gamma} \in \pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(x_j)$ is in the same component of $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_j})$ as x, $e^{i\theta_{\gamma}}$ is the action of γ on the fiber of $K_{\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}}$ at x_j^{Γ} , and z = z(x) is the coordinate of x in normal coordinates z centered at x_j^{Γ} in \mathbb{H} , and $\Gamma_y = \{\gamma \in \Gamma : \gamma y = y\}$ the stabilizer of y.

In particular, if $q_0 = \lim \{ |\Gamma_{0,x_j}| : j = 1, ..., q \}$, $n_{\Gamma} = \max \{ |\Gamma_y| : y \in \pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(x_j), j = 1, ..., q \}$, then

$$\sup_{x\in\Gamma\setminus\mathbb{H}}B_{q_0p}^{\Gamma}(x) = n_{\Gamma}\frac{q_0p}{\pi} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(1).$$
(1.16)

If Γ_0 is not cocompact then as $p \to +\infty$

$$\sup_{x\in\Gamma\setminus\mathbb{H}}B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \left(\frac{p}{\pi}\right)^{3/2} + \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p).$$
(1.17)

Here again the implied constants in $\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(1)$ *,* $\mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p)$ *depend solely on* Γ_0 *.*

Theorems 1.6, 1.7 sharpen in an optimal way the main result of [20] that states that

$$\sup_{x \in \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}} B_p^{\Gamma}(x) = \begin{cases} \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p) & \text{if } \Gamma_0 \text{ is cocompact,} \\ \mathcal{O}_{\Gamma_0}(p^{3/2}) & \text{if } \Gamma_0 \text{ is not cocompact.} \end{cases}$$
(1.18)

We obtain in this way the precise leading terms in (1.18).

The results of this paper were announced in [4].

This paper is organized as follows. In Sect. 2 we recall the Bergman kernel expansion of complete Kähler manifolds and introduce the functional space we need further. In Sect. 3, we study our model situation: the Bergman kernel on the punctured unit disc with Poincaré metric. In Sect. 4, we establish the basic weighted elliptic estimate on the punctured unit disc with Poincaré metric uniformly with respect to the *p*-th power of the trivial line bundle with Poincaré metric. In Sect. 5, we develop the spectral gap properties of the Kodaira Laplacian and give a rough uniform estimate of an approximation of the Bergman kernel. In Sect. 6, by combining the finite propagation speed of the wave operator and Sect. 5, we establish finally the main results stated in the Introduction. In the Appendix A, we prove a technical result, Lemma 3.4.

2 Preliminaries

In Sect. 2.1 we recall by following [27] the asymptotics of the Bergman kernels on complete manifolds and prove some results of independent interest about this expansion on Riemann surfaces with locally constant curvature and also about its behavior with respect to coverings. In Sect. 2.2 we introduce some functional and section spaces that will be used throughout the paper.

2.1 Expansion of Bergman kernels on complete manifolds

For a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle (L, h) on a complex manifold we denote by R^L its Chern curvature and by $c_1(L, h) = \frac{i}{2\pi}R^L$ its Chern form.

Let (M, ω_M) be a complete Kähler manifold of dimension n and (L, h) be a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle on M and K_M be the canonical line bundle on M. Then the L^2 -norm on $C_0^{\infty}(M, L^p)$, the space of smooth sections of L^p with compact support, is defined for any $s \in C_0^{\infty}(M, L^p)$ by

$$\|s\|_{L^2}^2 = \int_M |s(x)|_{h^p}^2 \frac{\omega_M^n}{n!} \,. \tag{2.1}$$

Let $L^2(M, L^p)$ be the L^2 -completion of $(C_0^{\infty}(M, L^p), \|\cdot\|_{L^2})$. We denote by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ the inner product on $L^2(M, L^p)$ induced by this L^2 -norm. Then the Bergman kernel function $B_p(x) \in C^{\infty}(M, \mathbb{R})$ is still defined by (1.4) with $\{S_\ell^p\}_{\ell \ge 1}$ an orthonormal basis of $H^0_{(2)}(M, L^p)$, the space of L^2 -holomorphic sections of L^p on M with respect to (2.1). The Bergman kernel $B_p(x, y)$ is the smooth kernel of the orthonormal projection from $(L^2(M, L^p), \|\cdot\|_{L^2})$ onto $H^0_{(2)}(M, L^p)$. We have

$$B_{p}(x, y) = \sum_{\ell \ge 1} S_{\ell}^{p}(x) \otimes (S_{\ell}^{p}(y))^{*} \in L_{x}^{p} \otimes (L_{y}^{p})^{*}, \text{ and } B_{p}(x, x) = B_{p}(x).$$
(2.2)

Here $(S_{\ell}^{p}(y))^{*} \in (L_{y}^{p})^{*}$ is the metric dual of $S_{\ell}^{p}(y)$ with respect to h^{p} .

The Bergman kernel function (1.4) has the following variational characterization (see [13, Lemma 3.1]):

$$B_p(x) = \max\left\{ |S(x)|_{h^p}^2 : S \in H^0_{(2)}(M, L^p), \ \|S\|_{L^2} = 1 \right\}.$$
 (2.3)

We recall the expansion theorem for the Bergman kernel on a complete manifold [27, Theorem 6.1.1].

Theorem 2.1 Let (M, ω_M) be a complete Kähler manifold of dimension n and (L, h) be a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle on M. We assume there exist $\varepsilon > 0, C > 0$ such that $iR^L \ge \varepsilon \omega_M$ and $\operatorname{Ric}_{\omega_M} \ge -C\omega_M$, where $\operatorname{Ric}_{\omega_M} = iR^{K_M^*}$ is the Ricci curvature of ω_M . Then there exist coefficients $\mathbf{b}_j \in C^{\infty}(M), j \in \mathbb{N}$, such that for any compact set $K \subset M$, any $k, m \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $C_{k,m,K} > 0$ such that for $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\left\| \frac{1}{p^n} B_p(x) - \sum_{j=0}^k \boldsymbol{b}_j(x) p^{-j} \right\|_{C^m(K)} \le C_{k,m,K} p^{-k-1},$$
(2.4)

where

$$\boldsymbol{b}_{0} = \frac{c_{1}(L,h)^{n}}{\omega_{M}^{n}}, \ \boldsymbol{b}_{1} = \frac{\boldsymbol{b}_{0}}{8\pi} \left(r_{\omega} - 2\Delta_{\omega} \log \boldsymbol{b}_{0} \right),$$
(2.5)

and r_{ω} , Δ_{ω} , are the scalar curvature, respectively the (positive) Laplacian, of the Riemannian metric associated to $\omega := c_1(L, h)$.

We write (2.4) shortly as

$$B_p(x) = \sum_{j=0}^k \boldsymbol{b}_j(x) p^{n-j} + \mathcal{O}(p^{n-k-1}).$$
(2.6)

For compact or certain complete Kähler-Einstein manifolds the expansion was obtained by Tian [32] for k = 0 and m = 2. For general k, m and compact manifolds the existence of the expansion was first obtained in [12,34].

The proof of [27, Theorem 6.1.1] crucially relies on the following localization principle for Bergman kernels, that we use in the proof of Corollary 2.4 below. Namely, as illustrated by the formulas for b_0 and b_1 in (2.5), the asymptotics of $B_p(x)$ depend only on the geometric data in any neighborhood of $x \in M$. Hence, the Bergman kernel function asymptotics are the same on two open sets (in two possibly different manifolds) over which the geometric data are isometric.

Theorem 2.2 Let (M_1, ω_{M_1}) , (M_2, ω_{M_2}) be complete Kähler manifolds of dimension n and $(L_1, h_1) \to M_1$, $(L_2, h_2) \to M_2$ be Hermitian holomorphic line bundles. We assume there exist $\varepsilon > 0$, C > 0 such that for j = 1, 2 we have $i R^{L_j} \ge \varepsilon \omega_{M_j}$ and $\operatorname{Ric}_{\omega_{M_j}} \ge -C\omega_{M_j}$. Assume moreover that there are open sets $U_j \subset M_j$, j = 1, 2, and biholomorphic isometries $\Phi : U_1 \to U_2$, $\Psi : (L_1|_{U_1}, h_1) \to \Phi^*((L_2|_{U_2}, h_2))$, where Ψ is also a bundle isomorphism. Let us denote by $B_{j,p}$ the Bergman kernel functions of $H^0_{(2)}(M_j, L^p_j)$, j = 1, 2. Then for any $k, m \in \mathbb{N}$ and any compact set $K \subset U_1$, we have

$$B_{1,p} - B_{2,p} \circ \Phi = \mathcal{O}(p^{-k})$$
 in $C^m(K)$ as $p \to +\infty$.

In particular, if $\mathbf{b}_{1,j}$ and $\mathbf{b}_{2,j}$ denote the coefficients of the expansion (2.6) of $B_{1,p}$ and $B_{2,p}$, then $\mathbf{b}_{1,j} = \mathbf{b}_{2,j} \circ \Phi$ on U_1 for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$.

Note that in [23], Hsiao and Marinescu got also a localization principe on any noncompact manifold for the kernel for lower energy forms.

We immediately obtain from Theorem 2.1 uniform sup-norm bounds for the Bergman kernel on compact subsets.

Corollary 2.3 Under the hypotheses of Theorem 2.1, let $K \subset M$ be a compact subset such that $i R^L = \omega_M$ on K. Then uniformly on K,

$$B_p(x) = \left(\frac{p}{2\pi}\right)^n + \mathcal{O}(p^{n-1}), \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(2.7)

In the case of dimension one and constant curvature we can state the following.

Corollary 2.4 Assume that M in Theorem 2.1 is a Riemann surface and there exists an open set V such that ω_M has scalar curvature -4 and $i R^L = \omega_M$ on V. Then for any $k, m \in \mathbb{N}$ and any compact set $K \subset V$,

$$B_p(x) = \frac{1}{2\pi} p - \frac{1}{2\pi} + \mathcal{O}(p^{-k}) \quad in \ C^m(K) \ as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(2.8)

Proof From (2.5) follows that $\mathbf{b}_0 = \frac{1}{2\pi}$ and $\mathbf{b}_1 = -\frac{1}{2\pi}$ (note that $r_\omega = -8\pi$), thus the task is to prove that the coefficients \mathbf{b}_j of the expansions (1.8), (2.6) vanish on V for $j \ge 2$. We divide the proof in three steps.

Firstly, it is easy to observe that \boldsymbol{b}_j are constant functions on V for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$. Indeed, by [27, Theorem 4.1.1] we know that \boldsymbol{b}_j , $j \in \mathbb{N}$, are polynomials in the curvatures R^L and $R^{T^{(1,0)}M}$ and their derivatives. On V we have $iR^L = \omega_M$ and $iR^{T^{(1,0)}M} = -2\omega_M$. Thus all the derivatives alluded to above vanish on V, hence \boldsymbol{b}_j are polynomials just in R^L and $R^{T^{(1,0)}M}$, hence constant functions on V, for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$.

Secondly, we prove the assertion of the Corollary for a compact Riemann surface Σ_1 with genus $g \ge 2$, such that $\Sigma_1 \sim \Gamma_1 \setminus \mathbb{H}$, with Γ_1 a cocompact Fuchsian group. We endow Σ_1 with the metric ω_{Σ_1} induced from the Poincaré metric of \mathbb{H} with scalar curvature -4. We consider the line bundle $L_1 = T^{*(1,0)}\Sigma_1 = K_{\Sigma_1}$ endowed with the metric h_1 induced by ω_{Σ_1} . Thus $iR^{L_1} = 2\omega_{\Sigma_1}$. Let $B_{1,p}(x)$ be the Bergman kernel function of $H^0(\Sigma_1, L_1^p)$. By our observation above, the coefficients $\boldsymbol{b}_{1,j}$ of the expansion (2.6) are constant functions on Σ_1 for all $j \in \mathbb{N}$. Thus

$$B_{1,p}(x) = \sum_{j=0}^{k} \boldsymbol{b}_{1,j} p^{1-j} + \mathcal{O}(p^{-k-1}).$$
(2.9)

By the Riemann–Roch theorem, for p > 1,

$$\int_{\Sigma_1} B_{1,p}(x)\omega_{\Sigma_1} = \dim H^0(\Sigma_1, L_1^p) = \int_{\Sigma_1} \left(p - \frac{1}{2}\right) c_1(K_{\Sigma_1}, h_1), \quad (2.10)$$

and $c_1(K_{\Sigma_1}, h_1) = \frac{1}{\pi}\omega_{\Sigma_1}$. By plugging the expansion (2.9) into (2.10), identifying the coefficients of the powers of p and taking into account that $b_{1,j}$ are constants we get

$$\boldsymbol{b}_{1,0} = \frac{1}{\pi}, \quad \boldsymbol{b}_{1,1} = -\frac{1}{2\pi}, \quad \boldsymbol{b}_{1,j} = 0 \text{ for } j \ge 2.$$
 (2.11)

Thirdly, we use the localization principle for Bergman kernels formulated in Theorem 2.2. We now identify holomorphically and isometrically L_2 on a neighborhood of $x \in V$ to L_1 on an open set of Σ_1 . Indeed, by [33, Theorem 2.5.17 and Corollary 2.5.18], near x, the surface is locally isometric to the Poincaré upper half-plane \mathbb{H} , and the holomorphic structure of the surface is determined by the conformal structure fixed by the metric, thus we obtain a holomorphic and isometric identification Ψ of a convex neighborhood U of $x \in V$ to an open set of Σ_1 . Then the curvature of the Chern connection on the line bundle $L^2 \otimes \Psi^* K_{\Sigma_1}^{-1}$ with the induced metric h is zero on

961

U. If σ is a holomorphic frame of $L^2 \otimes \Psi^* K_{\Sigma_1}^{-1}$ on *U*, this means that $\partial \overline{\partial} \log |\sigma|_h^2 = 0$, so there is a holomorphic function *f* on *U* such that $\log |\sigma|_h^2 = 2 \text{Im } f$ (which holds in any dimension. For example, from the Poincaré Lemma, there exists $g \in C^{\infty}(U, \mathbb{R})$ such that $(\overline{\partial} - \partial) \log |\sigma|_h^2 = i dg$, this implies that $g + i \log |\sigma|_h^2$ is holomorphic). Now $e^{-f}\sigma$ is a holomorphic frame of $L^2 \otimes \Psi^* K_{\Sigma_1}^{-1}$ such that $|e^{-f}\sigma|_h^2 = 1$ on *U*, and this yields a holomorphic and isometric identification of L^2 to $\Psi^* K_{\Sigma_1}$.

By Theorem 2.2, we know the asymptotics of $B_p(x)$ is as same as of $B_{1,p}$, thus from (2.9) and (2.11), we get that (2.8) holds uniformly on $K \subset V$.

Observe that if $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)$ fulfill conditions (α) and (β) , the hypotheses of Corollary 2.4 are satisfied for $V = V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_N$ (note that the scalar curvature of the Poincaré metric (1.1) equals -4), thus (2.8) holds on any compact set $K \subset V_1 \cup \ldots \cup V_N$.

The following result is a direct consequence of the proof of [27, Theorem 6.1.4], and for completeness, we include the proof in Sect. 6.

Theorem 2.5 Let (M, ω_M, L, h) be in Theorem 2.1 and assume moreover that M is compact. Let $\pi_1(M)$ be the fundamental group of Mand \widetilde{M} be the universal covering of M. For any subgroup $\Gamma \subset \pi_1(M)$ with finite index, we define the Bergman kernel $B_p^{\Gamma}(x, y)$ on \widetilde{M}/Γ with the pull-back objects from $\pi_{\Gamma} : \widetilde{M}/\Gamma \to M$. Then for any $k, m \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $C_{k,m} > 0$ such that for any Γ as above we have

$$\left\| \frac{1}{p^n} B_p^{\Gamma}(x) - \sum_{j=0}^k (\pi_{\Gamma}^* \boldsymbol{b}_j)(x) p^{-j} \right\|_{C^m(\widetilde{M}/\Gamma)} \le C_{k,m} p^{-k-1},$$
(2.12)

where \boldsymbol{b}_i are the coefficients of the expansion (2.4) on M.

2.2 Functional spaces, section spaces

We define a few functional spaces, that will be much helpful in what follows.

- (i) $C^0(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ is merely the space of bounded continuous functions on \mathbb{D}^* , endowed with the sup norm; notice that the reference to the metric, needed when considering bounds on derivatives, is superfluous here.
- (ii) Let $U \subset \Sigma$ be an open set. The space $C^k(U, \omega_{\Sigma})$ is defined as the set of C^k functions on U bounded up to order k on U with respect to the metric ω_{Σ} , and endowed with the natural norm:

$$C^{k}(U,\omega_{\Sigma}) = \left\{ f \in C^{k}(U) : \|f\|_{C^{k}(U,\omega_{\Sigma})} < \infty \right\},$$

with

$$|f||_{C^{k}(U,\omega_{\Sigma})} = \sup_{x \in U} |f|_{C^{k}}(x),$$

$$|f|_{C^{k}}(x) = \left(|f| + |\nabla^{\Sigma} f|_{\omega_{\Sigma}} + \dots + |(\nabla^{\Sigma})^{k} f|_{\omega_{\Sigma}}\right)(x), \quad (2.13)$$

🖉 Springer

 ∇^{Σ} being the Levi-Civita connection attached to ω_{Σ} .

In the same vein, $C^k(U, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^p, h^p)$ is the space of C^k sections of L^p on U such that the following norm is bounded for $\sigma \in C^k(U, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^p, h^p)$:

$$\begin{aligned} |\sigma|_{C^{k}(h^{p})}(x) &= \left(|\sigma|_{h^{p}} + \left| \nabla^{p,\Sigma} \sigma \right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}} + \dots + \left| (\nabla^{p,\Sigma})^{k} \sigma \right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}} \right)(x), \\ \|\sigma\|_{C^{k}(U,\omega_{\Sigma})} &:= \sup_{x \in U} |\sigma|_{C^{k}(h^{p})}(x) < \infty, \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.14)$$

with $\nabla^{p,\Sigma}$ is the connection on $(T\Sigma)^{\otimes \ell} \otimes L^p$ induced by the Levi-Civita connection associated with ω_{Σ} and the Chern connection relative to h^p .

(iii) For $k \ge 1$, the space $L^{2,k}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^{p}, h^{p})$ is the Sobolev space of sections of the line bundle L^{p} endowed with the Hermitian metric h^{p} over Σ that are L^{2} up to order k, with respect to ω_{Σ} and h^{p} . This way, elements of $L^{2,k}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^{p}, h^{p})$ are sections σ of L^{p} with $L^{2,k}_{loc}$ regularity on Σ , such that:

$$\|\sigma\|_{L^{2,k}_{p}(h)}^{2} \coloneqq \int_{\Sigma} \left(|\sigma|_{h^{p}}^{2} + \left|\nabla^{p,\Sigma}\sigma\right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}}^{2} + \dots + \left|(\nabla^{p,\Sigma})^{k}\sigma\right|_{h^{p},\omega_{\Sigma}}^{2} \right) \omega_{\Sigma} < \infty.$$

$$(2.15)$$

Alternatively, $L^{2,k}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^{p}, h^{p})$ is the $\|\cdot\|_{L^{2,k}_{p}(h)}$ -completion of the space of smooth and compactly supported sections of L^{p} over Σ , with $\|\cdot\|^{2}_{L^{2,k}_{p}(h)}$ defined in (2.15). For k = 0 we simply denote $\|\cdot\|_{L^{2,0}_{p}(h)}$ by $\|\cdot\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}$ and the corresponding inner product by $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{p}$.

When we apply this definition for the trivial line bundle \mathbb{C} endowed with the non-trivial Hermitian metric $|\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0$ (the trivial Hermitian metric being h_0), we get the space $L^{2,k}(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0)$ and the norm $\|\cdot\|_{L^{2,k}_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}$.

(iv) We also need in the localization procedure below some weighted Sobolev spaces on $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ (resp. on a double copy of $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$). We first define the weight function ρ on Σ as a smooth function, equal to 1 far from the punctures, to $|\log(|z_j|^2)|$ near the puncture a_j , and everywhere ≥ 1 . Let now $k \in \mathbb{N}$, and $q \geq 1$; the weighted Sobolev space $L^{q,k}_{wtd}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ is defined as the space of $L^{q,k}_{loc}$ functions f on Σ such that:

$$\|f\|_{L^{q,k}_{\text{wtd}}}^{q} := \int_{\Sigma} \rho\left(|f|^{q} + \dots + |(\nabla^{\Sigma})^{k}f|_{\omega_{\Sigma}}^{q}\right) \omega_{\Sigma} < \infty.$$
(2.16)

Notice moreover that $\Sigma \times \Sigma$ is the complement of a simple normal crossing divisor in a compact Kähler manifold, namely $\Sigma \times \Sigma = (\overline{\Sigma}^2) \setminus \mathbf{D}$ with $\mathbf{D} = (D \times \Sigma) + (\Sigma \times D)$. This way, the natural product metric $\omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma}$ is a Kähler metric of Poincaré type on $\Sigma \times \Sigma$ (see e.g. [2, Definition 0.1]). Analogously,

 $L^{q,k}_{\text{wtd}}(\Sigma \times \Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma})$ is the space of $L^{q,k}_{\text{loc}}$ functions f on $\Sigma \times \Sigma$, endowed with the product metric $\omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma}(x, y) = \omega_{\Sigma}(x) + \omega_{\Sigma}(y)$ such that

$$\|f\|_{L^{q,k}_{\text{wtd}}}^{q} := \int_{(x,y)\in\Sigma\times\Sigma} \rho(x)\rho(y) \left(|f(x,y)|^{q} + \ldots + |(\nabla^{\Sigma\times\Sigma})^{k}f(x,y)|^{q}_{\omega_{\Sigma\times\Sigma}}\right)\omega_{\Sigma}(x)\omega_{\Sigma}(y)$$
(2.17)

is finite.

Lemma 2.6 (a) We have $L^{1,3}_{wtd}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}) \longrightarrow C^{0}(\Sigma)$, *i.e.*, there exists $c_{0} > 0$ such that for all $f \in L^{1,3}_{wtd}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ we have

$$\|f\|_{C^0(\Sigma,\omega_{\Sigma})} \le c_0 \|f\|_{L^{1,3}_{\text{wid}}}.$$
(2.18)

(b) There are continuous embeddings

$$L^{2,k}_{\text{wtd}}(\Sigma \times \Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma}) \hookrightarrow C^m(\Sigma \times \Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma})$$
(2.19)

for all k, m such that k > m + 2.

Proof (a) is from [6, §4.A and Lemme 4.5]. For (b), after noticing that the proof of [6, Lemme 4.5] remains valid close to the divisor $\mathbf{D} \subset \overline{\Sigma} \times \overline{\Sigma}$ but far from the crossings $(a_{j_1}, a_{j_2}) \in \overline{\Sigma} \times \overline{\Sigma}$, we work around one of these, just as in the proof of [2, Lemma 4.4]. More precisely, we choose two small punctured discs $\mathbb{D}_{r_1}^*$ and $\mathbb{D}_{r_2}^*$ around a_{j_1} and a_{j_2} in each Σ respectively, and cover the product $\mathbb{D}_{r_1}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2}^*$ in $\Sigma \times \Sigma$ with help of (self-overlapping) holomorphic polydiscs:

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2} : \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} &\longrightarrow \mathbb{D}_{r_1}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2}^* \\ (u,v) &\longmapsto \left(e^{-2^{\ell_1} \frac{1+u}{1-u}}, e^{-2^{\ell_2} \frac{1+v}{1-v}} \right), \end{split}$$

with $\ell_1, \ell_2 \geq 0$, and $0 < \epsilon < 1$ fixed independently of ℓ_1 and ℓ_2 . This way, $\mathbb{D}_{r_1}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2}^* \subset \bigcup_{\ell_1, \ell_2=0}^{\infty} \Phi_{\ell_1, \ell_2}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon})$, and we can even assume that $\mathbb{D}_{r_1}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2}^* \subset \bigcup_{\ell_1, \ell_2=0}^{\infty} \Phi_{\ell_1, \ell_2}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2})$. Moreover, for *any* (ℓ_1, ℓ_2) ,

$$(\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2})^* \omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma} = \frac{idu \wedge d\overline{u}}{(1-|u|^2)^2} + \frac{idv \wedge d\overline{v}}{(1-|v|^2)^2} =: \overline{\omega},$$
(2.20)

which does not depend on (ℓ_1, ℓ_2) . On the other hand, $(\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2})^* \rho(x) = 2^{\ell_1+1} \left| \frac{1+u}{1-u} \right|$, which is of size 2^{ℓ_1+1} for $|u| \le \epsilon$, with derivatives (at every order) of the same size for ϖ , and similarly for $(\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2})^* \rho(y)$ with 2^{ℓ_2+1} .

Set $U = \mathbb{D}_{r_1} \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2} \subset \overline{\Sigma} \times \overline{\Sigma}$, so that $\mathbb{D}_{r_1}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r_2}^* = U \setminus \mathbf{D}$. Take $w \in L^{q,k}_{\text{wtd}}(\Sigma \times \Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma}), q \ge 1, k \ge 0$, and pick $m \ge 0, m < k - \frac{2}{q}$, so that $w \in C^m(U \setminus \mathbf{D})$; what precedes thus yields:

$$\begin{split} \|w\|_{C^{m}(U \smallsetminus \mathbf{D})}^{q} &\leq \sup_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2} \geq 0} \|(\Phi_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}})^{*}w\|_{C^{m}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2}, \varpi)}^{q} \\ &\leq \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2} = 0}^{\infty} \|(\Phi_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}})^{*}w\|_{C^{m}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2}, \varpi)}^{q} \\ &= \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2} = 0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{\ell_{1} + \ell_{2} + 2}} 2^{\ell_{1} + \ell_{2} + 2} \|(\Phi_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}})^{*}w\|_{C^{m}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2}, \varpi)}^{q} \\ &\simeq \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2} = 0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{\ell_{1} + \ell_{2} + 2}} \left\|(\Phi_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}})^{*}\left(\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}}\rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}}w\right)\right\|_{C^{m}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2}, \varpi)}^{q} \\ &\leq c \sum_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2} = 0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{\ell_{1} + \ell_{2}}} \left\|(\Phi_{\ell_{1}, \ell_{2}})^{*}\left(\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}}\rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}}w\right)\right\|_{L^{q,k}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon}, \varpi)}^{q} (2.21) \end{split}$$

by the *fixed* usual Sobolev embedding (or, more exactly, continuous restriction)

$$L^{q,k}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon}, \varpi) \hookrightarrow C^m(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon/2}, \varpi)$$

applied to all the $(\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2})^* (\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}} \rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}} w)$. Now, observe that our choices provide

$$\sum_{\ell_{1},\ell_{2}=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{2^{\ell_{1}+\ell_{2}}} \left\| (\Phi_{\ell_{1},\ell_{2}})^{*} \left(\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}} \rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}} w \right) \right\|_{L^{q,k}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon},\varpi)}^{q}$$

$$\leq C(q) \left\| \left(\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}} \rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}} w \right) \right\|_{L^{q,k}(\Sigma \times \Sigma,\omega_{\Sigma \times \Sigma})}^{q}, \qquad (2.22)$$

since the number of self-overlaps of $\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon})$ is of order $2^{\ell_1+\ell_2}$, and since each $\Phi_{\ell_1,\ell_2}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon})$ overlaps only a finite number of other $\Phi_{\ell'_1,\ell'_2}(\mathbb{D}_{\epsilon} \times \mathbb{D}_{\epsilon})$, this number being bounded independently of ℓ_1 and ℓ_2 . Hence

$$\|w\|_{C^m(U\smallsetminus\mathbf{D})}^q \leq C \left\| \left(\rho(x)^{\frac{1}{q}} \rho(y)^{\frac{1}{q}} w \right) \right\|_{L^{q,k}(\Sigma\times\Sigma,\omega_{\Sigma\times\Sigma})}^q \simeq C \|w\|_{L^{q,k}_{\mathrm{wtd}}}^q,$$

and one concludes by specializing to q = 2, and gathering such estimates around the crossings (a_{j_1}, a_{j_2}) with analogous estimates along the divisor $\mathbf{D} \subset \overline{\Sigma} \times \overline{\Sigma}$ and far from the crossings, and estimates far from the divisor.

3 Bergman kernels on the punctured unit disc

In this section we give a detailed description of the Bergman kernel on the punctured unit disc. We first obtain an explicit formula in Sect. 3.1 and then in Sect. 3.2 we get precise asymptotics near the puncture by using a natural rescaling.

3.1 Expression of the Bergman kernels on the punctured unit disc

Let $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and let

$$H^{p}_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^{*}) := H^{0}_{(2)}\left(\mathbb{D}^{*}, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}, \mathbb{C}, \left|\log(|z|^{2})\right|^{p} h_{0}\right),$$
(3.1)

be the space of holomorphic functions S on \mathbb{D}^* with finite L^2 -norm defined in Sect. 2.2 (iii) for k = 0. The purpose here is to study of the Bergman kernel of $H^p_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^*)$, as $p \to \infty$.

Lemma 3.1 For $p \ge 2$, the set

$$\left\{ \left(\frac{\ell^{p-1}}{2\pi(p-2)!}\right)^{1/2} z^{\ell} : \ell \in \mathbb{N}, \ \ell \ge 1 \right\}$$
(3.2)

forms an orthonormal basis of $H^p_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^*)$.

Proof Let $H^0(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{C})$ be the space of holomorphic functions on \mathbb{D} . By [27, (6.2.17)], we know

$$H^{p}_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^{*}) \subset H^{0}(\mathbb{D}, \mathbb{C}).$$
(3.3)

Note that for $p \ge 2, \ell \ge 1$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \log(|z|^2) \right|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \log(|z|^2) \right|^{p-2} \frac{i dz \wedge d\overline{z}}{|z|^2}$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{S}^1} 2^{p-1} d\theta \int_0^1 |\log r|^{p-2} \frac{dr}{r} = \infty,$$
(3.4)

and

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |z^{\ell}|^2 |\log(|z|^2)|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} &= \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |\log(|z|^2)|^{p-2} |z|^{2\ell} \frac{idz \wedge d\overline{z}}{|z|^2} \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{S}^1} 2^{p-1} d\theta \int_0^1 r^{2\ell-1} |\log r|^{p-2} dr \\ &= 2^p \pi \cdot (2\ell)^{1-p} \cdot \Gamma(p-1) = \frac{2\pi (p-2)!}{\ell^{p-1}} < \infty. \end{split}$$
(3.5)

By (3.4), (3.5) and the circle invariance of $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ and $|\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0$, the set (3.2) forms an orthonormal basis of $H^p_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^*)$.

Remark 3.2 Notice that a similar computation shows that the elements of $H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p)$ are, for $p \ge 2$, exactly the sections of L^p over the whole $\overline{\Sigma}$ vanishing on the puncture divisor $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\}$.

Back to \mathbb{D}^* and according to Lemma 3.1, the Bergman kernel of $H^p_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^*)$, for any $p \ge 2$, is thus

$$B_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x, y) = \frac{\left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{p}}{2\pi(p-2)!} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^{p-1} x^{\ell} \overline{y}^{\ell}.$$
(3.6)

Here the metric dual of the canonical section 1 with respect to h_0 is identified to 1, hence the metric dual of 1 with respect to $|\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0$ is $1^*(z) = |\log(|z|^2)|^p 1$. Specializing to the diagonal, we get in particular the Bergman kernel function of $H^p_{(2)}(\mathbb{D}^*)$ for all $p \ge 2$,

$$B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) = \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^p}{2\pi(p-2)!} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^{p-1} |z|^{2\ell}.$$
(3.7)

This readily provides the behavior of $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ far from $0 \in \mathbb{D}$.

Proposition 3.3 For any 0 < a < 1 and any $m \ge 0$, there exists c = c(a) > 0 such that

$$\left\| B_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(z) - \frac{p-1}{2\pi} \right\|_{C^{m}(\{a \le |z| < 1\}, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})} = \mathcal{O}(e^{-cp}) \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(3.8)

More generally, for any 0 < a < 1 *and* $0 < \gamma < \frac{1}{2}$ *, there exists* $c = c(a, \gamma) > 0$ *such that*

$$\left\|B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) - \frac{p-1}{2\pi}\right\|_{C^m(\{ae^{-p^{\gamma}} \le |z| < 1\}, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})} = \mathcal{O}\left(e^{-cp^{1-2\gamma}}\right) \quad as \ p \to +\infty, \quad (3.9)$$

and if $b \in (0, 1)$,

$$\left\|B_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(z) - \frac{p-1}{2\pi}\right\|_{C^{m}(\{b \ e^{-p^{1/2}(\log p)^{-1}} \le |z| \le a \ e^{-p^{\gamma}}\}, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})} = \mathcal{O}\left(p^{-\infty}\right) \quad as \ p \to +\infty.$$
(3.10)

Proof Let us recall the celebrated formula from complex analysis:

$$\frac{1}{\sin^2 w} = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{(w - k\pi)^2} \quad \text{on} \quad \mathbb{C} \smallsetminus \pi \mathbb{Z}.$$

Thus for t > 0,

$$\sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{(2ki\pi + t)^2} = (e^{t/2} - e^{-t/2})^{-2} = \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell e^{-\ell t}.$$
 (3.11)

🖄 Springer

Combining (3.7), (3.11) with an easy induction on $p \ge 2$, one gets the identity

$$B_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(z) = \frac{(p-1)}{2\pi} \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^{2})\right|^{p}}{(2ik\pi + |\log(|z|^{2})|)^{p}}$$

= $\frac{(p-1)}{2\pi} \left(1 + \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}, \ k \neq 0} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^{2})\right|^{p}}{(2ik\pi + |\log(|z|^{2})|)^{p}}\right).$ (3.12)

To obtain (3.8) for m = 0, from (3.12), for $p \ge 2$, we use

$$\sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}, \ k \neq 0} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^p}{|2ik\pi + |\log(|z|^2)||^p} < 2\left(1 + \frac{(2\pi)^2}{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}\right)^{-\frac{p-2}{2}} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}{(2k\pi)^2 + \left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2} \quad \text{for } 0 < |z| \le e^{-1/2}, \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}, \ k \neq 0} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^p}{|2ik\pi + \left|\log(|z|^2)\right||^p} \le 2\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^p \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} (2k\pi)^{-p} \quad \text{for } e^{-1/2} \le |z| < 1.$$

$$(3.13)$$

For $m \ge 1$, by considering separately $a < |z| \le e^{-1/2}$ and $e^{-1/2} \le |z| < 1$ as above, we get again (3.8) from (3.12). For $ae^{-p^{\gamma}} \le |z| \le e^{-1/2}$, from

$$\log\left(1 + \frac{(2\pi)^2}{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}\right) \ge \frac{C}{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2} \ge Cp^{-2\gamma},$$
$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}{(2k\pi)^2 + \left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2} \le \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{Cp^{2\gamma}}{(2k\pi)^2 + 1},$$

and (3.13), we get also (3.9).

Note that $\log(1 + x) \ge x - \frac{x^2}{2}$ for $x \in [0, 1]$. From this we know that for $be^{-p^{1/2}(\log p)^{-1}} \le |z| \le ae^{-p^{\gamma}}$, the analogue of the above equation is

$$\log\left(1 + \frac{(2\pi)^2}{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}\right) \ge \frac{C}{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2} \ge \frac{C}{p} (\log p)^2,$$
$$\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2}{(2k\pi)^2 + \left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^2} \le \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{C \ p \ (\log p)^{-2}}{(2k\pi)^2 + 1}.$$

From the above equation and (3.13) we get (3.10).

Observe that the expected behavior for an Einstein metric of scalar curvature -4such as $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$, at least on compact subsets of \mathbb{D}^* , according to (1.8), Theorem 2.1 and Corollary 2.4, is $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) - \frac{p-1}{2\pi} = \mathcal{O}(p^{-\infty})$. From our explicit description of $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$, we hence benefit an improvement, namely the existence of regions of *exponential decay* of the remainder, such regions extending *up to the exterior boundary* $\partial \mathbb{D}$ of \mathbb{D}^* on one side, and *exponentially close to the singularity* $0 \in \mathbb{D}$ on the other side; we also get a first estimate on how close to 0 the usual $\mathcal{O}(p^{-\infty})$ remains valid.

3.2 Asymptotics of the density functions near the puncture

We are also interested in a global description of $B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ up to the singularity $0 \in \mathbb{D}$, especially in the geometric context of Theorem 1.2, and such a description requires another angle of attack. Let us simplify notations: for $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, set

$$b_{p}(y) = \frac{\left|\log y\right|^{p+1}}{2\pi(p-1)!} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^{p} y^{\ell} \text{ for } y \in (0,1),$$

$$\varphi(\xi) = e \xi \left|\log \xi\right| \text{ for } \xi \in (0,1),$$

$$\nu(p) = (2\pi p)^{1/2} p^{p} e^{-p} (p!)^{-1} - 1.$$
(3.14)

Note that by Stirling's formula and (3.14),

$$\nu(p) = \mathcal{O}(p^{-1}) \quad \text{as } p \to +\infty.$$
 (3.15)

By (3.7) and (3.14), we have

$$B_{p+1}^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) = b_p(|z|^2) \quad \text{for } z \in \mathbb{D}^*.$$
(3.16)

Motivated by the observation that at fixed y, the index of the largest term of the sum $\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^p y^{\ell}$ is determined by $y^{1/p}$, we further proceed to the change of variable $x = y^{1/p}$, and focus on the function $f_p : (0, 1) \to \mathbb{R}$ given by:

$$f_{p}(x) := b_{p}(x^{p}) = \frac{\left|\log(x^{p})\right|^{p+1}}{2\pi(p-1)!} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^{p} x^{p\ell}$$

$$= \frac{p^{p+2}e^{-p}}{2\pi p!} \left|\log x\right| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(ex^{\ell} \left|\log(x^{\ell})\right|\right)^{p}$$

$$= \left(\frac{p}{2\pi}\right)^{3/2} (1+\nu(p)) \left|\log x\right| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\varphi(x^{\ell})\right)^{p}.$$
 (3.17)

The smooth function φ maps (0, 1) to (0, 1], with $\varphi(\xi) = 1$ iff $\xi = e^{-1}$. Thus, for ℓ fixed, $x \mapsto (\varphi(x^{\ell}))^p$ heuristically converges to a thinner and thinner Gaussian-shaped bump of height 1 centered at $e^{-1/\ell}$, and $|\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} (\varphi(x^{\ell}))^p$ can thus be thought of as a series of these bumps centered at e^{-1} , $e^{-1/2}$, $e^{-1/3}$, of respective heights 1, $\frac{1}{2}$, $\frac{1}{3}$ (because of the factor $|\log x|$) and so on; this actually holds for x in "low regime" ($x \le e^{-p^{-\delta}}$, $\delta > 1/2$, say), the "tail" ($x \ge e^{-p^{-\delta}}$, $0 < \delta < 1/2$) consisting

Springer



in an agglomeration of such bumps mixing up with one another to follow an almost constant behavior near x = 1: see Fig. 1 below.

We develop in the following lines some elementary analysis that justifies these heuristic considerations. First, set

$$\psi_p(\zeta) = \left(\varphi(e^{-\zeta})\right)^p = e^{p(1-\zeta+\log\zeta)} \quad \text{for} \quad \zeta > 0,$$

$$\mathcal{G}_0(\eta) = e^{-\eta^2/2}, \quad \mathcal{G}_1(\eta) = \eta^3 e^{-\eta^2/2} \quad \text{for} \quad \eta \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(3.18)

We prove in the Appendix A the following estimate, linking ψ_p to the Gaussian-type functions \mathcal{G}_0 and \mathcal{G}_1 :

Lemma 3.4 *There exists* C > 0 *such that for all* $\zeta > 0$ *and all* $p \ge 1$ *,*

$$\left|\psi_p(\zeta) - \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}(1-\zeta)\right) + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{p}}\mathcal{G}_1\left(\sqrt{p}(1-\zeta)\right)\right| \le \frac{C}{p(1+p(1-\zeta)^2)}.$$

For $p \ge 1$ and $x \in (0, 1)$, set

$$\mathbb{G}_p(x) = \left|\log x\right| \left(\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^\ell)]\right) - \frac{1}{3\sqrt{p}} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_1\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^\ell)]\right)\right).$$
(3.19)

Remembering that we are looking for an approximation of $|\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} (\varphi(x^{\ell}))^p$ and keeping in mind the relation (3.18) between φ , p and ψ_p , we state:

Proposition 3.5 *There exists* C > 0 *such that for all* $p \ge 1$ *and* $x \in (0, 1)$ *,*

$$\left| \log x \right| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\varphi(x^{\ell}) \right)^p - \mathbb{G}_p(x) \right| \le \frac{C}{p+p|\log x|}.$$
 (3.20)

Corollary 3.6 There exists C > 0 such that for all $p \ge 1$ and $z \in \mathbb{D}^*$,

$$\left| \left(\frac{2\pi}{p}\right)^{3/2} (1+\nu(p))^{-1} B_{p+1}^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) - \mathbb{G}_p(|z|^{2/p}) \right| \le \frac{C}{p+2|\log|z||}.$$
 (3.21)

In particular,

$$\sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}^*} B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(z) = \left(\frac{p}{2\pi}\right)^{3/2} + \mathcal{O}(p).$$
(3.22)

Proof of Proposition 3.5 We set:

$$\delta_p(\zeta) = \psi_p(\zeta) - \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}(1-\zeta)\right) + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{p}}\mathcal{G}_1\left(\sqrt{p}(1-\zeta)\right).$$
(3.23)

For all $p \ge 1$ and $x \in (0, 1)$, by (3.18), (3.19) and (3.23),

$$\left| |\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\varphi(x^{\ell}) \right)^{p} - \mathbb{G}_{p}(x) \right| = |\log x| \left| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \delta_{p} \left(-\log(x^{\ell}) \right) \right|$$
$$\leq |\log x| \sum_{\ell=1, \ \ell \neq |\log x|^{-1}}^{\infty} \left| \delta_{p} \left(-\log(x^{\ell}) \right) \right|; \quad (3.24)$$

this takes into account the vanishing of $\delta_p(\zeta)$ at $\zeta = 1$. By Lemma 3.4, the latter is bounded above by

$$\frac{C}{p} |\log x| \sum_{\ell=1, \ell \neq |\log x|^{-1}}^{\infty} \frac{1}{1 + p(\ell \log x + 1)^2};$$
(3.25)

we can thus conclude if we bound this quantity above by an expression of type $\frac{C}{p(1+|\log x|)}$.

If $0 < |\log x| \le 2$, by bounding the terms associated with $\ell = \lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor$, $\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor + 1$ by 1, where we note $\lfloor u \rfloor$ the integer part of $u \in \mathbb{R}$, we get

$$\sum_{\substack{\ell=1\\\ell\neq|\log x|^{-1}}}^{\infty} \frac{1}{1+p(\ell\log x+1)^2} \le 2 + \frac{1}{|\log x|} \int_0^{\infty} \frac{d\alpha}{1+p(\alpha-1)^2}$$
$$\le 2 + \frac{1}{|\log x|} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \frac{d\alpha}{1+p(\alpha-1)^2}$$
$$= 2 + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{p}|\log x|},$$

Thus by (3.24) and (3.25), for $0 < |\log x| \le 2$,

$$\left| \log x \right| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\varphi(x^{\ell}) \right)^p - \mathbb{G}_p(x) \right| \le \frac{C \left| \log x \right|}{p} + \frac{C}{p^{3/2}} \le \frac{C}{p}, \tag{3.26}$$

and this yields the upper bound $\frac{C}{p(1+|\log x|)}$ as $\frac{1}{1+|\log x|} \ge \frac{1}{3}$. This way, the estimate (3.20) is proved on the region $\{0 < |\log x| \le 2\}$.

Let us assume now that $|\log x| \ge 2$. Then for all $\ell \ge 1$, $\ell |\log x| - 1 \ge \frac{\ell |\log x|}{2}$, thus

$$(\ell \log x + 1)^2 = (\ell |\log x| - 1)^2 \ge \frac{\ell^2 |\log x|^2}{4},$$

and

$$\sum_{\substack{\ell=1\\\ell\neq|\log x|^{-1}}}^{\infty} \frac{|\log x|^2}{1+p(\ell\log x+1)^2} \le \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \frac{|\log x|^2}{p\left(\frac{\ell^2|\log x|^2}{4}\right)} = \frac{2\pi^2}{3p}.$$
 (3.27)

In other words, by (3.24), (3.25) and (3.27), on the region $\{|\log x| \ge 2\}$,

$$\left| \log x \right| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\varphi(x^{\ell}) \right)^p - \mathbb{G}_p(x) \right| \le \frac{C}{p^2 |\log x|},$$
(3.28)

and this upper bound yields here again an upper bound $\frac{C}{p(1 + |\log x|)}$, since $\frac{1}{|\log x|} \le \frac{3}{2(1 + |\log x|)}$ when $|\log x| \ge 2$. By (3.26) and (3.28), we get (3.20).

Proof of Corollary 3.6 The first part of the corollary follows at once from Proposition 3.5. The second part is an immediate consequence of the estimate

$$\sup_{x \in (0,1)} \mathbb{G}_p(x) = 1 + \mathcal{O}(p^{-1/2}).$$
(3.29)

To establish this estimate, let us prove first that

$$1 \le \sup_{x \in (0,1)} |\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^{\ell})]\right) = 1 + \mathcal{O}(p^{-1/2}).$$
(3.30)

As putting $x = e^{-1}$ in $|\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^{\ell})]\right)$ gives $1 + \sum_{\ell=2}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^{\ell})]\right) \ge 1$, we get already that the sup in (3.30) is bounded below by 1.

Now we have

$$\sum_{\ell=\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor}^{\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor + 1} e^{-p(1+\ell \log x)^2} \le 1 + e^{-p(\log x)^2/4} \quad \text{if } |\log x| \le 1,$$
(3.31)

and as a function of s > 0, $e^{-p(1+s\log x)^2}$ increases when $s < \lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor$ and decreases when $s > \lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor + 1$, thus

$$\begin{pmatrix} \left\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \right\rfloor - 1 \\ \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} + \sum_{\ell=\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor + 2}^{\infty} \right) \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p} \left[1 + \log(x^{\ell})\right]\right) \\
\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p} \left[1 - s |\log(x)|\right]\right) ds \\
= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{G}_0\left(-\sqrt{p} s |\log(x)|\right) ds = \frac{C}{\sqrt{p} |\log x|},$$
(3.32)

where we just omit the sum $\sum_{\ell=1}^{\lfloor -(\log x)^{-1} \rfloor -1}$, if $|\log x| \ge 1$; the transition from the second to the third line simply comes from the translation $s \leftarrow s + |\log x|^{-1}$.

Now $|\log x|e^{-p(1+\log x)^2} = (|\log x| - 1)e^{-p(|\log x| - 1)^2} + e^{-p(|\log x| - 1)^2}$. By using that the function $\eta \mapsto \eta e^{-\eta^2/2}$ is bounded on \mathbb{R} , we get from (3.31), (3.32) that for $x \in (0, 1)$,

$$|\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_0\left(\sqrt{p}[1+\log(x^{\ell})]\right) = \inf\{1, |\log x|\} + \mathcal{O}(p^{-1/2}), \ p \to +\infty.$$
(3.33)

With similar methods, one proves that

$$\sup_{x \in (0,1)} |\log x| \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{G}_1\left(\sqrt{p}[1 + \log(x^{\ell})]\right) = \mathcal{O}(1), \ p \to +\infty.$$
(3.34)

From (3.30) and (3.34) we get (3.29).

4 Elliptic estimates for Kodaira Laplacians on \mathbb{D}^* and Σ

In this section we establish a weighted elliptic estimate for Kodaira Laplacians on $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ with weight $|\log(|z|^2)|^p$ such that the estimate is uniform on p, and along \mathbb{D}^* . This is a major analytic input in comparison with the compact situation.

Let $\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}*}$ be the adjoint of the Dolbeault operator $\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}}$ on (L^{p}, h^{p}) over $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$. Then the Kodaira Laplacian is defined as

$$\Box_p := (\overline{\partial}^{L^p} + \overline{\partial}^{L^p*})^2 = \overline{\partial}^{L^p} \overline{\partial}^{L^p*} + \overline{\partial}^{L^p*} \overline{\partial}^{L^p} : \Omega^{(0,\bullet)}(\Sigma, L^p) \to \Omega^{(0,\bullet)}(\Sigma, L^p).$$
(4.1)

We denote by $\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ the above operator when $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^p, h^p)$ is replaced by $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0)$ (recall that h_0 denotes the standard flat Hermitian metric on the trivial line bundle \mathbb{C}).

4.1 Estimate on the punctured disc \mathbb{D}^* : degree 0

Note that the Poincaré metric (1.1) on the punctured disc can be written as

$$\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = -i\partial\overline{\partial}\log\left(-\log(|z|^2)\right). \tag{4.2}$$

Recall that the norm $\|\cdot\|_{L^{2,2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}$ was defined in Sect. 2.2 (iii). In what follows, we adopt the notation L for the trivial line bundle \mathbb{C} over the open unit disc \mathbb{D} , thought of as endowed with the singular Hermitian metric $h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} := |\log(|z|^{2})|h_{0}$; similarly, for $p \geq 1$, L^{p} will implicitly refer to $(\mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^{2})|^{p}h_{0}) = (\mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p})$. Notice that with these conventions, (4.2) can be interpreted as:

 $-i\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ is the curvature of $(\mathsf{L}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ (and thus $-i p\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ is that of $(\mathsf{L}^p, h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$). (4.3)

We prove in this section the following basic elliptic estimate on the Kodaira Laplacians $\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$, associated to the data $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathsf{L}^p, h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$.

Proposition 4.1 Let $s \ge 1$. Then there exists $C = C(s, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ such that for all $p \ge 1$, and all $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2s}(\mathbb{D}^*)$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2s}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \leq C \sum_{j=0}^{s} p^{4(s-j)} \left\| (\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}})^{j} \sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}.$$
(4.4)

Our strategy is as follows. We will write the detailed proof for s = 1 and the proof follows then by induction on $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$ we get it for $s \ge 2$.

For s = 1 we first establish an estimate analogous to (4.4) for the Laplace– Beltrami operator Δ_0 of $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$, instead of the Kodaira Laplacian $\square_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ associated to $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, L^p, h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$. Then we deduce (4.4) by Kähler identities.

To facilitate the computation, we introduce first new coordinates on \mathbb{D}^* and explain some basic geometric facts.

For $z \in \mathbb{D}^*$, we will use the coordinates $(t, \theta) \in \mathbb{R} \times (\mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z})$ with

$$t := \log(-\log(|z|^2)), \quad z = |z|e^{i\theta}.$$
 (4.5)

We denote also $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}$ by ∂_t , and $\frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}$ by ∂_{θ} . Then we compute

$$\overline{z}\log(|z|^2)\frac{\partial}{\partial\overline{z}} = \partial_t - \frac{i}{2}e^t\partial_\theta, \quad (\overline{z}\log(|z|^2))^{-1}d\overline{z} = \frac{1}{2}dt + i\,e^{-t}d\theta. \tag{4.6}$$

Thus we have

$$\overline{\partial} = d\overline{z} \wedge \frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}} = \left(\frac{1}{2}dt + i\,e^{-t}d\theta\right) \left(\partial_t - \frac{i}{2}e^t\,\partial_\theta\right), \quad \partial t = \frac{1}{2}dt - i\,e^{-t}d\theta. \tag{4.7}$$

From (4.7) we obtain the following useful relation

$$\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = -e^{-t}dt \wedge d\theta, \quad \left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = -e^{(p-1)t}dt \wedge d\theta, \tag{4.8}$$

and the metric associated with $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ in the coordinates (t, θ) is

$$\frac{1}{2}(dt)^2 + 2e^{-2t}(d\theta)^2,$$
(4.9)

thus $(\sqrt{2}\partial_t, \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}e^t\partial_\theta)$ is an orthonormal frame of $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$.

Let $\nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ be the Levi-Civita connection on $(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})$. Using (4.9) and the equality

$$\nabla_{\partial_t}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_{\theta} - \nabla_{\partial_{\theta}}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_t = [\partial_t, \partial_{\theta}] = 0,$$

we compute that

$$\left\langle \nabla_{\partial_{\theta}}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \partial_{\theta}, \partial_{t} \right\rangle = -\left\langle \nabla_{\partial_{t}}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \partial_{\theta}, \partial_{\theta} \right\rangle = -\frac{1}{2} \partial_{t} \left\langle \partial_{\theta}, \partial_{\theta} \right\rangle = 2e^{-2t}.$$
(4.10)

From (4.10) we get

$$\nabla_{\partial_t}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_t = 0, \quad \nabla_{\partial_\theta}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_\theta = 4e^{-2t} \partial_t, \nabla_{\partial_t}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_\theta = \nabla_{\partial_\theta}^{\mathbb{D}^*} \partial_t = -\partial_\theta.$$
(4.11)

From (4.11) we get

$$\nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*} d\theta = d\theta \otimes dt + dt \otimes d\theta, \quad \nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*} dt = -4e^{-2t} d\theta \otimes d\theta,$$

$$\Delta_0 = -2(\partial_t \partial_t - \partial_t) - \frac{1}{2}e^{2t} \partial_\theta \partial_\theta.$$
(4.12)

Let $\overline{\partial}^*$ (resp. $\overline{\partial}^{L^p*}$) be the adjoint of $\overline{\partial}$ on the trivial line bundle (\mathbb{C} , h_0) (resp. on (\mathbb{C} , $|\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0$)) over ($\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$). By (4.6) and (4.8), we have the following expressions in the coordinates (t, θ) ,

$$\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}*} = \overline{\partial}^{*} - p(\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*} \text{ and } (\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*}d\overline{z} = \langle d\overline{z}, \overline{\partial}t \rangle = \overline{z}\log(|z|^{2}).$$
(4.13)

By (4.6) and (4.8), we get for $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^*)$,

$$\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}*}(f\overline{\partial}t) = -z\log(|z|^{2})\frac{\partial}{\partial z}f + (1-p)f.$$

$$\overline{\partial}^{*}(fd\overline{z}) = -|z|^{2}\log^{2}(|z|^{2})\frac{\partial}{\partial z}f.$$
(4.14)

Thus the Kodaira Laplacian associated with $(\mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^2)|^p h_0)$ has the form

$$\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}} = \overline{\partial}^{\mathbb{L}^{p}*}\overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial}\,\overline{\partial}^{\mathbb{L}^{p}*} = \overline{\partial}^{*}\overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial}\,\overline{\partial}^{*} - p(\overline{\partial}(\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*} + (\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*}\overline{\partial}) = \frac{1}{2}\Delta_{0} - p\left(\overline{\partial}(\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*} + (\overline{\partial}t\wedge)^{*}\overline{\partial}\right),$$
(4.15)

where we used the Kähler identity $\overline{\partial}^* \overline{\partial} + \overline{\partial} \overline{\partial}^* = \frac{1}{2} \Delta_0$ for the last equality.

Proof of Proposition 4.1 Notice that since the Hermitian line bundles L^p we consider here are powers of the line bundle $(\mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^2)|h_0)$, the Chern connections ∇^p acting on the sections of these bundles, which are functions, are given by

$$\nabla^p f = df + pf \,\partial t, \quad f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^*, L^p).$$
(4.16)

Therefore, for these f and p > 1,

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{L_{p}^{2,1}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} &= \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \left(|f|^{2} + |\nabla_{\sqrt{2}\partial_{t}}^{p} f|^{2} + |\nabla_{(1/\sqrt{2})e^{t}\partial_{\theta}}^{p} f|^{2} \right) \left| \log(|z|^{2}) \right|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \left((p^{2} + 1)|f|^{2} + 2|\partial_{t} f|^{2} + \frac{1}{2}|e^{t}\partial_{\theta} f|^{2} \right) \left| \log(|z|^{2}) \right|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}, \end{split}$$

$$(4.17)$$

and, similarly

$$\|f\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \left(p^{4}|f|^{2} + p^{2}(|\partial_{t}f|^{2} + |e^{t}\partial_{\theta}f|^{2}) + |\partial_{t}^{2}f|^{2} + |e^{t}\partial_{t}\partial_{\theta}f|^{2} + |e^{2t}\partial_{\theta}^{2}f|^{2}\right) \left|\log(|z|^{2})\right|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}},$$

$$(4.18)$$

with the constants understood in \leq *independent of* p.

We will compute everything by using the coordinate (t, θ) , then $\int \text{means } \int_{\mathbb{R} \times (\mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z})}$ and sometimes we identify S^1 to $\mathbb{R}/2\pi\mathbb{Z}$. We will work separately the real and imagine part of f, thus we assume now f is real. Thus by (4.8) and simple integrations by parts, we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |e^t \partial_\theta f|^2 |\log(|z|^2)|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int |e^t \partial_\theta f|^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$
$$= \int (e^{2t} \partial_\theta^2 f) f e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta, \qquad (4.19)$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |\partial_t f|^2 \left| \log(|z|^2) \right|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = -\int (\partial_t^2 f) f e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$
$$+ \frac{(p-1)^2}{2} \int f^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$
(4.20)

This way, by Young inequality, we obtain for every $\varepsilon > 0$,

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} (|\partial_{t} f|^{2} + |e^{t} \partial_{\theta} f|^{2}) |\log(|z|^{2})|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \\
\leq \left(\varepsilon^{-1} + \frac{(p-1)^{2}}{2}\right) \int f^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta \\
+ \frac{\varepsilon}{2} \int \left(|\partial_{t}^{2} f|^{2} + |e^{2t} \partial_{\theta}^{2} f|^{2}\right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$
(4.21)

Taking $\varepsilon = p^{-2}$ we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} p^{2} (|\partial_{t} f|^{2} + |e^{t} \partial_{\theta} f|^{2}) |\log(|z|^{2})|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}$$

$$\leq 2 \int \left(p^{4} |f|^{2} + (|\partial_{t}^{2} f|^{2} + |e^{2t} \partial_{\theta}^{2} f|^{2}) \right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$
(4.22)

Thus, from (4.18) for $f \in L^{2,2}_p(\mathbb{D}^*)$,

$$\|f\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \left(p^{4}|f|^{2} + |\partial_{t}^{2}f|^{2} + |e^{t}\partial_{t}\partial_{\theta}f|^{2} + |e^{2t}\partial_{\theta}^{2}f|^{2}\right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta,$$
(4.23)

with the implied constant independent of p. By (4.12),

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} (\Delta_0 f)^2 \left| \log(|z|^2) \right|^p \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$$

$$= 4 \int \left((\partial_t^2 f)^2 + (\partial_t f)^2 + (\frac{e^{2t}}{4} \partial_\theta^2 f)^2 \right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta - 8 \int (\partial_t^2 f) (\partial_t f) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$

$$+ 8 \int (\partial_t^2 f) (\frac{e^{2t}}{4} \partial_\theta^2 f) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta - 8 \int (\partial_t f) (\frac{e^{2t}}{4} \partial_\theta^2 f) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$
(4.24)

We deal with the mixed terms as follows:

• $-8 \int (\partial_t^2 f) (\partial_t f) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$: an integration by parts yields:

$$-8\int (\partial_t^2 f)(\partial_t f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta = 4(p-1)\int (\partial_t f)^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta, \quad (4.25)$$

and we do not provide more efforts, as this quantity has the favorable sign already – remember we want a bound below on the $L_p^2(\mathbb{D}^*)$ -norm of $\Delta_0 f$;

• $8 \int (\partial_t^2 f) (\frac{e^{2t}}{4} \partial_\theta^2 f) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$: exchanging ∂_t and ∂_θ via integrations by parts, we get:

$$8\int (\partial_t^2 f)(\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_\theta^2 f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$

=
$$8\int (\frac{e^t}{2}\partial_t\partial_\theta f)^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta - 8(p+1)\int (\partial_t f)(\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_\theta^2 f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta,$$

(4.26)

and collect the extra term $-8(p+1)\int (\partial_t f)(\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_\theta^2 f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$ together with the left over right-hand-side mixed term in (4.24), i.e. we deal with:

•
$$-8(p+2)\int (\partial_t f)(\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_{\theta}^2 f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$
:

$$-8(p+2)\int (\partial_t f)(\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_{\theta}^2 f)e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$

$$\geq -2\int (\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_{\theta}^2 f)^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta - 8(p+2)^2 \int (\partial_t f)^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta,$$
(4.27)

By Cauchy–Schwarz inequalities and (4.20), we get

$$-8(p+2)^{2} \int (\partial_{t} f)^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$

$$\geq -2 \int (\partial_{t}^{2} f)^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$

$$- \left(8(p+2)^{4} + 4(p-1)^{2}(p+2)^{2}\right) \int f^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$

We sum up what precedes as:

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} (\Delta_{0}f)^{2} \left| \log(|z|^{2}) \right|^{p} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} &\geq 2 \int \left((\partial_{t}^{2}f)^{2} + (\frac{e^{t}}{2}\partial_{t}\partial_{\theta}^{2}f)^{2} + (\frac{e^{2t}}{4}\partial_{\theta}^{2}f)^{2} \right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta \\ &- \left(8(p+2)^{4} + 4(p-1)^{2}(p+2)^{2} \right) \int f^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta, \\ (4.28) \end{split}$$

By (4.23) and (4.28), we get

$$\|f\|_{L^{2,2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \leq C\left(\|\Delta_{0}f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + p^{4}\|f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}\right),$$
(4.29)

for some C > 0 independent of both $p \ge 1$ and $f \in C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^*)$ with real values; by density, this readily generalizes to $f \in L_p^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^*)$ with complex values, as Δ_0 is a real operator.

We now carry out the replacement of Δ_0 by $\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ in (4.29), to get the desired estimate (4.4). By (4.13) and (4.15) we have the following identities for operators action on functions defined on \mathbb{D}^* ,

$$\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} = \frac{1}{2}\Delta_0 - p\widetilde{\partial} \quad \text{with } \widetilde{\partial} = \overline{z}\log(|z|^2)\frac{\partial}{\partial\overline{z}} = \frac{\partial}{\partial t} - \frac{i}{2}e^t\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} \cdot \tag{4.30}$$

Let $f \in L_p^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^*)$. Using inequality (4.21) with $\varepsilon > 0$ to be adjusted, (4.23) and (4.29), we have:

$$\int \left|\widetilde{\partial}f\right|^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta \leq 2 \int \left(\left|\partial_t f\right|^2 + \left|\frac{e^t}{2}\partial_\theta f\right|^2\right) e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta$$
$$\leq \left(2\varepsilon^{-1} + p^2 + \varepsilon C p^4\right) \|f\|_{L^2_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2 + \varepsilon C \|\Delta_0 f\|_{L^2_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2.$$
(4.31)

From (4.30) and (4.31) we are led to:

$$\begin{split} \|\Delta_{0}f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} &= \left\|2\left(\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}+p\widetilde{\partial}\right)f\right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \leq 8\|\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + 8p^{2}\left\|\widetilde{\partial}f\right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \\ &\leq 8\|\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + 8p^{2}\left(2\varepsilon^{-1}+p^{2}+\varepsilon Cp^{4}\right)\|f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \\ &+ 8p^{2}\varepsilon C\|\Delta_{0}f\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}. \end{split}$$

$$(4.32)$$

Take $\varepsilon = \frac{1}{16Cp^2}$ to conclude that:

$$\|\Delta_0 f\|_{L^2_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2 \le 16 \|\Box_p f\|_{L^2_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2 + 2Ap^4 \|f\|_{L^2_p(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2$$
(4.33)

with A = 256C + 9, say. Plugged back into (4.29), this estimate gives exactly (4.4), with a (new) constant C > 0, uniform for $p \ge 1$ and $f \in L_p^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^*)$.

The proof of Proposition 4.1 for s = 1 is completed. Continuing by induction on $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$ we obtain the assertion for all $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$.

4.2 Estimate on the punctured Riemann surface Σ : degree 0

We now consider the geometric situation of a punctured polarized Riemann surface $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)$, satisfying moreover conditions (α) and (β) of the Introduction. Let $a \in D$. By assumption the following holds: *there exists a trivialization of L around a such that in the associated local complex coordinate* $z \in \mathbb{D}$, we have $h = |\log(|z|^2)|h_0$ on some coordinate disc \mathbb{D}_r centered at a and of radius $r \in (0, e^{-1})$. This way, the curvature R^L of h coincides with $-i\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ on $\mathbb{D}_r^* := \mathbb{D}_r \setminus \{0\}$.

Proposition 4.2 For every $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$ there exists C = C(s, h) such that for all $p \gg 1$, and all $\sigma \in L^{2,2s}_p(h) = L^{2,2s}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^p, h^p)$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2s}(h)}^{2} \leq C \sum_{j=0}^{s} p^{4(s-j)} \|(\Box_{p})^{j}\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2},$$
(4.34)

where \Box_p is the Kodaira Laplacian on Σ associated to ω_{Σ} and h^p .

Proof Again, we do it for s = 1.

In the situation of the Proposition, we denote by \overline{h} a smooth Hermitian metric on L on the whole $\overline{\Sigma}$ such that it coincides with h on $\Sigma \setminus \mathbb{D}_{r/2}$. It is an easy exercise to construct \overline{h} so that $i \times$ its curvature, $\overline{\omega}$ say, is Kähler over the whole (compact) $\overline{\Sigma}$, which we take for granted until the end of this proof. Notice that ω_{Σ} and $\overline{\omega}$ coincide on $\Sigma \setminus \mathbb{D}_{r/2}$.

Now the principle of the proof is to glue estimate (4.4) to the analogous estimate for $(\overline{\Sigma}, L, \overline{h})$, that states the existence of C > 0 such that for all $p \gg 1$, and all $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2}(\overline{h}) := L^{2,2}(\overline{\Sigma}, \overline{\omega}, L^p, \overline{h}^p)$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(\bar{h})}^{2} \leq C\left(\left\|\Box_{p}^{\overline{\Sigma}}\sigma\right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\bar{h})}^{2} + p^{4}\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\bar{h})}^{2}\right).$$
(4.35)

This estimate, as well as its generalization for $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2s}(\overline{h})$, $s \ge 1$, can be found for instance in [15, (4.14)] or [27, §1.6.2].

We denote $\nabla^{p,\Sigma*}$ the formal adjoint of $\nabla^{p,\Sigma}$ acting on $\Lambda(T^{*(0,1)}\Sigma) \otimes L^p$. By Lichnerowicz formula [27, Remark 1.4.8],

$$2\Box_p = \nabla^{p,\Sigma*}\nabla^{p,\Sigma} - pR^L(w,\overline{w}) + (2pR^L + R^{T^{(1,0)}\Sigma})(w,\overline{w})\overline{w}^* \wedge i_{\overline{w}}, \quad (4.36)$$

and w is an orthonormal frame of $T^{(1,0)}\Sigma$. By (4.3),

$$R^{L}(w,\overline{w}) = 1, \quad R^{T^{(1,0)}\Sigma}(w,\overline{w}) = -2 \quad \text{on } V = V_1 \cup \ldots \cup V_N.$$
(4.37)

From (4.36) and (4.37) we have for any $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2}(h)$,

$$\left\| \nabla^{p,\Sigma} \sigma \right\|_{L^2_p(h)}^2 - 2 \left\langle \Box_p \sigma, \sigma \right\rangle_p \right\| \le Cp \|\sigma\|_{L^2_p(h)}^2.$$

$$(4.38)$$

Let χ be a cut-off function supported near *a*; assume, more precisely, that

$$\chi \in C^{\infty}\left(\overline{\Sigma}\right), \ 0 \le \chi \le 1, \ \chi \mid_{\overline{\mathbb{D}}_{r/2}} \equiv 1, \ \chi \mid_{\Sigma \smallsetminus \mathbb{D}_{2r/3}} \equiv 0.$$
 (4.39)

Let $p \ge 1$, and $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2}(h) = L^{2,2}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L^p, h^p)$. Then $(1 - \chi)\sigma \in L_p^{2,2}(\overline{h})$ and on its support, *h* coincides with \overline{h} ; likewise, $\chi\sigma$ can be interpreted as an element of $L_p^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^*)$ and on its support, *h* can be regarded as $h_{\mathbb{D}^*}$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(h)}^{2} &= \|\chi\sigma + (1-\chi)\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} \leq 2\left(\|\chi\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + \|(1-\chi)\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\overline{h})}^{2}\right) \\ &\leq 2C\left(\left\|\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(\chi\sigma)\right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + \left\|\Box_{p}^{\overline{\Sigma}}[(1-\chi)\sigma]\right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\overline{h})}^{2}\right) \\ &+ 2Cp^{4}\left(\|\chi\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + \|(1-\chi)\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(\overline{h})}^{2}\right) \tag{4.40}$$

where $C = \max(C(h_{\mathbb{D}^*}), C(\overline{h}))$, with $C(h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$, resp. $C(\overline{h})$, the constant from (4.4), resp. from its analogue for $(\overline{\Sigma}, L, \overline{h})$. Thus defined, C is independent of σ and p.

Now $\|\chi\sigma\|_{L_p^2(h_{\mathbb{D}^*})}^2 = \|\chi\sigma\|_{L_p^2(h)}^2 \le \|\sigma\|_{L_p^2(h)}^2$, and $\|(1-\chi)\sigma\|_{L_p^2(\overline{h})}^2 \le \|\sigma\|_{L_p^2(h)}^2$ as well. The treatments of $\|\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(\chi\sigma)\|_{L_p^2(h_{\mathbb{D}^*})}^2$ and $\|\Box_p^{\overline{\Sigma}}[(1-\chi)\sigma]\|_{L_p^2(\overline{h})}^2$ are done in the same spirit, but require a little extra work. For instance, we have on $\mathbb{D}_{2r/3}$, by (4.15) and (4.16),

$$\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(\chi\sigma) = \chi \Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}\sigma - \left(\overline{\partial}\chi, \overline{(\nabla^{p})^{1,0}\sigma}\right)_{T^{*}\mathbb{D}^{*}} - \left(\overline{\partial}\sigma, \overline{\partial\chi}\right)_{T^{*}\mathbb{D}^{*}} + \left(\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{0}\chi\right)\sigma,$$
(4.41)

hence

$$\begin{split} \left\| \Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(\chi\sigma) \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} &\leq 4 \left(\left\| \chi \Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} + \left\| |\partial\chi|\overline{\partial}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} \\ &+ \left\| |\partial\chi|(\nabla^{p})^{1,0}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} + \left\| (\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{0}\chi)\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} \right) \\ &= 4 \left(\left\| \chi \Box_{p}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} + \left\| |\partial\chi|\overline{\partial}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} \\ &+ \left\| |\partial\chi|(\nabla^{p,\Sigma})^{1,0}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} + \left\| (\frac{1}{2}\Delta_{0}\chi)\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} \right), \quad (4.42) \end{split}$$

with the $L_p^2(h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ -norms, resp. $L_p^2(h)$ -norms, for 1-forms, resp. 1-forms with value in L^p , computed with $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \otimes h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p$ on \mathbb{D}^* , resp. with $\omega_{\Sigma} \otimes h^p$.

Consequently,

$$\left\| \Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(\chi\sigma) \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} \leq 4C \left(\left\| \Box_{p}\sigma \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}^{2} + \left\| \nabla^{p,\Sigma}\sigma \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}^{2} + \left\| \sigma \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}^{2} \right)$$
(4.43)

with $C = 1 + \max \left\{ \left\| \frac{1}{2} \Delta_0 \chi \right\|_{C^0(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})}^2, \left\| \overline{\partial} \chi \right\|_{C^0(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})}^2 \right\}$, that does not depend on p. From (4.38) and (4.42) we get

$$\left\| \Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(\chi\sigma) \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}})}^{2} \leq C\left(\left\| \Box_{p}\sigma \right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} + p \left\|\sigma\right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} \right)$$
(4.44)

for some C independent of p and σ . Similarly,

$$\left\| \Box_p^{\overline{\Sigma}} \left((1-\chi)\sigma \right) \right\|_{L_p^2(\overline{h})}^2 \le C \left(\left\| \Box_p \sigma \right\|_{L_p^2(h)}^2 + p \left\| \sigma \right\|_{L_p^2(h)}^2 \right)$$
(4.45)

with C again independent of p and σ .

In conclusion, it follows from (4.40), (4.44) and (4.45), that there exists C > 0 such that for any $p \gg 1$ and $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2}(h)$, we have

$$\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2,2}(h)}^{2} \leq C\left(\left\|\Box_{p}\sigma\right\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2} + p^{4}\|\sigma\|_{L_{p}^{2}(h)}^{2}\right).$$
(4.46)

The proof of Proposition 4.2 for s = 1 is completed. The proof for general $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$ follows by induction with the help of Proposition 4.1.

Remark 4.3 We made the assumption that *h* polarizes ω_{Σ} on the whole Σ to fix ideas. It is actually superfluous here, provided that *h* polarizes ω_{Σ} near the puncture(s), and has curvature bounded below by $\varepsilon \omega_{\Sigma}$ on the whole Σ ; both of these are automatically implied by conditions (α) and (β).

4.3 Bidegree (0, 1)

This subsection will not be used in the rest of this paper, we include it here only for completeness and its independent interest.

To prove that Propositions 4.1 and 4.2 still hold in bidegree (0, 1), or, namely, for σ a section of $T^{*(0,1)}\mathbb{D}^* \otimes L^p$ or $T^{*(0,1)}\Sigma \otimes L^p$, an easy procedure is to observe that the following diagram:

commutes, where the horizontal arrows are isometries under $h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p$ and $(h_{\mathbb{D}^*})^p \otimes \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$. Indeed, by (4.6) and (4.7), $\frac{d\overline{z}}{\overline{z}\log(|z|^2)} = \overline{\partial}t$, and by (4.7) and (4.14), for $g \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^*)$, we have

$$\overline{\partial} \,\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}*}(g\overline{\partial}t) = \left[\overline{\partial}^{L^{p}*}\overline{\partial}g + \overline{z}\log(|z|^{2})\frac{\partial}{\partial\overline{z}}g - z\log(|z|^{2})\frac{\partial}{\partial z}g\right]\overline{\partial}t$$

$$= (\Box_{p}g - ie^{t}\partial_{\theta}g)\overline{\partial}t.$$
(4.48)

Proposition 4.4 Let $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Then there exists $C = C(s, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$ such that for all $p \ge 1$, and all $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2s}(\mathbb{D}^*) = L^{2,2s}(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, T^{*(0,1)}\mathbb{D}^* \otimes L^p, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \otimes h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L^{2,2s}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \leq C \sum_{j=0}^{s} p^{4(s-j)} \left\| (\Box_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}})^{j} \sigma \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}.$$
(4.49)

Proof Indeed, take $\sigma = f \frac{d\overline{z}}{\overline{z} \log(|z|^2)} = f \overline{\partial} t \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{D}^*, T^{*(0,1)\mathbb{D}^*})$. Then for instance,

$$(\nabla^p)^2 \sigma = (\nabla^p)^2 f \otimes \overline{\partial}t + 2\nabla^p f \otimes \nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*} \overline{\partial}t + f \otimes (\nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*})^2 \overline{\partial}t$$

where $\nabla^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ is the Levi-Civita connection of $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$. By (4.7), (4.9) and (4.11), $\overline{\partial}t$ is uniformly bounded at any order with respect to $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ on \mathbb{D}^* , we get that

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| (\nabla^p)^2 \sigma \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \lesssim \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left(\left| (\nabla^p)^2 f \right|_p^2 + |\nabla^p f|_p^2 + |f|^2 \right) \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \|f\|_{L_p^{2,2}(\mathbb{D}^*)}^2,$$

independently of p. By Proposition 4.1, we thus have

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| (\nabla^p)^2 \sigma \right|_p^2 \, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \le C \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left(\left| \Box_p f \right|_p^2 + p^4 |f|^2 \right) \, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \tag{4.50}$$

for $p \gg 1$, with C independent of p. By (4.47), we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \Box_p \sigma \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \Box_p f - i e^t \partial_\theta f \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$$

$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \Box_p f \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} - \int |e^t \partial_\theta f|^2 e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta.$$
(4.51)

By (4.21) with $\varepsilon = \frac{1}{2^9 p^2}$, (4.28) and (4.33), we obtain as in (4.31),

$$\int \left| e^{t} \partial_{\theta} f \right|^{2} e^{(p-1)t} dt d\theta \leq C p^{2} \| f \|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + \frac{1}{4p^{2}} \| \Box_{p} f \|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}.$$
(4.52)

As $\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |\sigma|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} |f|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$, we get from (4.51) and (4.52),

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \Box_p f \right|_p^2 \, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \le 4 \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \Box_p \sigma \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} + Cp^2 \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| \sigma \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}.$$

This yields, coming back to (4.50),

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left| (\nabla^p)^2 \sigma \right|_p^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} \le C \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \left(\left| \Box_p \sigma \right|_p^2 + p^4 |\sigma|^2 \right) \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}.$$
(4.53)

🖄 Springer

Consequently, we get for $p \gg 1$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L^{2,2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} \leq C\left(\|\Box_{p}\sigma\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2} + p^{4}\|\sigma\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\mathbb{D}^{*})}^{2}\right).$$
(4.54)

Now by induction on *s*, the assertion of Proposition 4.4 follows for all $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$. \Box

Using moreover the same gluing procedure as in proving Proposition 4.2, we obtain the analogue of (4.49) on Σ , when ω_{Σ} and *h* satisfy conditions (α) and (β):

Proposition 4.5 Let $s \in \mathbb{N}^*$. Then there exists C = C(s, h) such that for all $p \ge 1$, and all $\sigma \in L_p^{2,2s}(\Sigma) = L^{2,2s}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, T^{*(0,1)}\Sigma \otimes L^p, \omega_{\Sigma} \otimes h^p)$,

$$\|\sigma\|_{L^{2,2s}_{p}(\Sigma)}^{2} \leq C \sum_{j=0}^{s} p^{4(s-j)} \left\| (\Box_{p})^{j} \sigma \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(\Sigma)}^{2}.$$
(4.55)

5 Spectral gap and localization

We follow in this section the localization scheme based on the spectral gap and finite propagation speed [27] and show that the Bergman kernel localizes near the singularities. As a consequence we obtain a first rough estimate, which will be improved in the next section.

Let (M, ω_M) be a complete Kähler manifold. We will denote by R^{det} the curvature of the anticanonical line bundle $(K_M^*, h^{K_M^*})$, where $h^{K_M^*}$ is induced by ω_M .

Let (E, h^E) be a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle on M. Let $\overline{\partial}^*$ be the formal adjoint of $\overline{\partial}$ with respect to $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle$ (cf. (2.1)). Let $\Box^E = \overline{\partial}^* \overline{\partial}$ be the Kodaira Laplace operator. By [27, Corollary 3.3.4] the operator $\Box^E : C_0^{\infty}(M, E) \to C_0^{\infty}(M, E)$ is essentially self-adjoint and we will denote its unique self-adjoint extension with the same symbol \Box^E . Note that the domain of this extension is $\text{Dom}(\Box^E) = \{\sigma \in L^2(M, E) : \Box^E \sigma \in L^2(M, E)\}.$

Consider now a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle (L, h) and denote by $\Box_p := \Box^{L^p}$ the Kodaira Laplace operator corresponding to (L^p, h^p) . By [27, Theorem 6.1.1] and its proof we have the following.

Proposition 5.1 (Spectral gap) Let (M, ω_M) be a complete Kähler manifold and (E, h^E) be a Hermitian holomorphic line bundle on M. We assume there exist $\varepsilon > 0$, C > 0 such that i $R^E \ge \varepsilon \omega_M$ and i $R^{det} \ge -C\omega_M$. Then there exists $c = c(C, \varepsilon) > 0$ such that for all $p \gg 1$ we have

$$\operatorname{Spec}(\Box_p) \subset \{0\} \cup [cp, +\infty). \tag{5.1}$$

Corollary 5.2 *The spectral gap* (5.1) *holds for the Laplacian* \Box_p *in the following situations:*

(1) $(M, \omega_M) = (\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}), (E, h^E) = (\mathbb{C}, |\log(|z|^2)|h_0);$

(2) $(M, \omega_M) = (\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}), (E, h^E) = (L, h)$ as in Theorem 1.2.

Indeed, by (4.3) and $i R^{det} = -2\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$, the hypotheses of Proposition 5.1 clearly hold on \mathbb{D}^* . Combining moreover with the condition (β) on Σ , we know that $i R^L \ge \varepsilon \omega_{\Sigma}$ and $i R^{det} \ge -C\omega_{\Sigma}$ on Σ , for some C > 0. We can thus apply Proposition 5.1 to get Corollary 5.2 in both situations.

We assume here, without loss of generality, that the puncture divisor D in Σ is reduced to one point a. Let e be the holomorphic frame of L near a corresponding to the trivialization in the condition (α).

By the assumption (α), (β), under our trivialization \mathfrak{e} of *L* on the coordinate *z* on \mathbb{D}_r^* for some $0 < r < e^{-1}$, we have the identification of the geometric data

$$(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}, L, h)|_{\mathbb{D}^*_*} = (\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})|_{\mathbb{D}^*_*}.$$
(5.2)

We set:

• *F* is the normalized Fourier transform of a smooth cut-off function as in [27, §4.1], namely

$$F(u) = \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} f(v) \, dv\right)^{-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{ivu} f(v) \, dv \tag{5.3}$$

with $f : \mathbb{R} \to [0, 1]$ a smooth even function such that f(v) = 1 if $|v| \le \epsilon/2$ and f(v) = 0 if $|v| \ge \epsilon$ for $\epsilon > 0$. Thus *F* is an even function in the Schwartz space $\mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R})$ with F(0) = 1. Let \widetilde{F} be the function satisfying $\widetilde{F}(u^2) = F(u)$ for all $u \in \mathbb{R}$. We consider the function

$$\phi_p : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}, \ u \longmapsto \mathbb{1}_{[cp, +\infty)}(|u|)\tilde{F}(u)$$
(5.4)

where c > 0 is defined in (5.1); let $K_p := \phi_p(\Box_p)$ and let $K_p(\cdot, \cdot)$ be the associated kernel; we denote by $f_p(\cdot, \cdot)$ the function associated to $K_p(\cdot, \cdot)$ via the doubled trivialization around *a* used above; for $x \in \mathbb{D}_r^*$, we set $f_{p,x}$ for the one-variable function $y \mapsto f_p(x, y)$; then

$$K_p(x, y) = f_p(x, y) \mathfrak{e}^p(x) \otimes (\mathfrak{e}^p(y))^*,$$
(5.5)

and $(\mathfrak{e}^p(y))^*$ is the metric dual of $\mathfrak{e}^p(y)$ with respect to h^p , that is, $\mathfrak{e}^p(y)^* \cdot \mathfrak{e}^p(y) = |\mathfrak{e}^p(y)|^2_{h^p}$.

- χ a cut-off function as in (4.39);
- $\rho: \Sigma \to [1, +\infty)$ is a smooth function such that $\rho(z) = |\log(|z|^2)|$ on \mathbb{D}_r^* .

Proposition 5.3 For any $\ell, m \ge 0, \gamma > \frac{1}{2}$, there exists $C_{\ell,m,\gamma} > 0$ such that for any p > 1, we have

$$\|\rho(x)^{-\gamma}\rho(y)^{-\gamma}K_p(x,y)\|_{C^m(h^p)} \le C_{\ell,m,\gamma}p^{-\ell},$$
(5.6)

in the sense of (2.14).

Proof We proceed as follows. Take $p \gg 1$, and pick **a** and *b* two real parameters to be determined later; then by definition of f_p and K_p :

$$\begin{split} \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{b} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_{p}(x, y) \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}^{2} \\ &= \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}} \chi(x)^{2} \omega_{\Sigma}(x) \int_{y \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(y)^{2b} \chi(y)^{2} |f_{p}(x, y)|^{2} \omega_{\Sigma}(y) \\ &= \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}-p} \chi(x)^{2} \left\langle \int_{y \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \left\langle K_{p}(x, y), \rho(y)^{2b-p} \chi(y)^{2} f_{p}(x, y) \mathfrak{e}^{p}(y) \right\rangle_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(y), \mathfrak{e}^{p}(x) \right\rangle_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(y), \mathfrak{e}^{p}(x) \\ &= \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}-p} \chi(x)^{2} \left\langle K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p} \chi^{2} f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^{p}), \mathfrak{e}^{p} \right\rangle_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}}(x) \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x). \end{split}$$
(5.7)

As $|\mathfrak{e}^p|_{h^p_{\mathbb{D}^*}} = \rho^{p/2}$, we have from (5.7),

$$\begin{split} \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{b} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_{p}(x, y) \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}^{2} \\ &= \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a} - \frac{p}{2}} \chi(x)^{2} \left| K_{p}(\rho^{2b - p} \chi^{2} f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^{p})(x) \right|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x). \end{split}$$

$$(5.8)$$

Now for all $x \in \mathbb{D}^*_{2r/3}$,

$$\begin{split} \left| K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p})(x) \right|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}} &\leq \rho(x)^{1/2} \left\| \rho^{-1/2}K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p}) \right\|_{C^{0}(\mathbb{D}^{*}_{2r/3})} \\ &= \rho(x)^{1/2} \left\| \rho^{-1} |K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p})|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}}^{2} \right\|_{C^{0}(\mathbb{D}^{*}_{2r/3})}^{1/2}, \end{split}$$

$$(5.9)$$

and thus:

$$\begin{split} \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{b} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_{p}(x, y) \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}^{2} \\ & \leq \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a} + \frac{1-p}{2}} \chi(x)^{2} \left\| \rho^{-1} |K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p} \chi^{2} f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^{p})|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}}^{2} \right\|_{C^{0}(\mathbb{D}^{*}_{2r/3})}^{1/2} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x).$$

$$(5.10)$$

We momentarily set $g(z) = |K_p(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^2 f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^p)|^2_{h^p_{\mathbb{D}^*}}(z)$, and use the embedding $L^{1,3}_{\text{wtd}}(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma}) \longrightarrow C^0(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ (cf. Lemma 2.6(a)), that gives, taking supports into account:

$$\|\rho^{-1}g\|_{C^{0}(\mathbb{D}^{*}_{2r/3})} \leq c_{0} \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}_{r}} \rho\left(\left|\rho^{-1}g\right| + \dots + \left|(\nabla^{\Sigma})^{3}(\rho^{-1}g)\right|\right) \omega_{\Sigma}$$
$$\leq A^{3}c_{0} \int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}_{r}} \left(|g| + \dots + |(\nabla^{\Sigma})^{3}g|\right) \omega_{\Sigma}$$
(5.11)

with $A = 1 + ||d \log \rho||_{C^2(\mathbb{D}^*_r, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*})}$, which is finite by $\log \rho = \log(-\log(|z|^2)) = t$ and (4.12). Moreover,

$$|g| + \dots + |(\nabla^{\Sigma})^{3}g| \leq C \left(|K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{x}\mathfrak{e}^{p})|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}}^{2} + \dots + |(\nabla^{p,\Sigma})^{3}K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p})|_{h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}^{p}}^{2} \right).$$
(5.12)

We obtain from (5.11), (5.12),

$$\|\rho^{-1}g\|_{C^{0}(\mathbb{D}^{*}_{2r/3})} \leq C \left\|K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p})\right\|_{L^{2,3}_{p}(h)}^{2}.$$
(5.13)

By Propositions 4.2 and since 5.1, (5.4) and since $\widetilde{F} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R})$, we have that for any fixed ℓ , there exists $C_{\ell} > 0$ such that for any $x \in \mathbb{D}_r^*$, $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\left\| K_{p}(\rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p}) \right\|_{L^{2,3}_{p}(h)} \leq C_{\ell}p^{-\ell} \left\| \rho^{2b-p}\chi^{2}f_{p,x}\mathfrak{e}^{p} \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}, \quad (5.14)$$

and thus (5.10), (5.13), (5.14) yield

$$\begin{split} \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{b} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_{p}(x, y) \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}^{2} \\ &\leq C_{\ell} \ p^{-\ell} \int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \chi(x)^{2} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a} + \frac{1-p}{2}} \left\| \rho^{2b-p} \chi^{2} f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^{p} \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x) \\ &\leq C_{\ell} \ p^{-\ell} \left(\int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \chi^{2} \rho^{2\mathbf{a} - p + 1} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\int_{x \in \mathbb{D}^{*}} \chi(x)^{2} \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}} \left\| \rho^{2b-p} \chi^{2} f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^{p} \right\|_{L^{2}_{p}(h)}^{2} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq C_{\ell} \ p^{-\ell} \left(\int_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \chi^{2} \rho^{2\mathbf{a} - p + 1} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{2b-\frac{p}{2}} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_{p}(x, y) \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}, \end{split}$$
(5.15)

since

$$\begin{split} &\int_{x\in\mathbb{D}^*} \chi(x)^2 \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}} \left\| \rho^{2b-p} \chi^2 f_{p,x} \mathfrak{e}^p \right\|_{L^2_p(h)}^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(x) \\ &= \int_{x\in\mathbb{D}^*} \chi(x)^2 \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(x) \int_{y\in\mathbb{D}^*} \rho(y)^{4b-p} \chi(y)^4 |f_p(x,y)|^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(y) \end{split}$$

$$\leq \int_{x\in\mathbb{D}^*} \chi(x)^2 \rho(x)^{2\mathbf{a}} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(x) \int_{y\in\mathbb{D}^*} \rho(y)^{4b-p} \chi(y)^2 |f_p(x, y)|^2 \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(y)$$
$$= \left\| \rho(x)^{\mathbf{a}} \rho(y)^{2b-\frac{p}{2}} \chi(x) \chi(y) f_p(x, y) \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma \times \Sigma)}^2.$$

Moreover, $\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \chi^2 \rho^{2\mathbf{a}-p+1} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$ is finite as soon as $\mathbf{a} < \frac{p}{2}$. Fixing $\mathbf{a} = \frac{p}{2} - \delta$, $\delta > 0$, $\int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \chi^2 \rho^{2\mathbf{a}-p+1} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \chi^2 \rho^{1-2\delta} \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*} = \int_{\mathbb{D}^*} \chi^2 e^{-2\delta t} dt d\theta < \infty$ is independent on p, and consequently, the previous inequality reads:

$$\left\|\rho(x)^{\frac{p}{2}-\delta}\rho(y)^{b}\chi(x)\chi(y)f_{p}(x,y)\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma\times\Sigma)} \leq C_{\ell,\delta} p^{-\ell}$$
(5.16)

for all $b \leq \frac{p}{2}$ by using $\rho(y)^{2b-\frac{p}{2}} \leq \rho(y)^b$, and with $C_{\ell,\delta}$ independent of b, hence in particular for $p \geq 1$,

$$\left\|\rho(x)^{\frac{p}{2}-\delta}\rho(y)^{\frac{p}{2}-\delta}\chi(x)\chi(y)f_p(x,y)\right\|_{L^2(\Sigma\times\Sigma)} \le C_{\ell,\delta}p^{-\ell}.$$
(5.17)

With the same techniques, we extend this estimate to higher orders, namely for any $k \ge 0$,

$$\left\| \left(\rho(x)\rho(y)\right)^{\frac{p}{2}-\delta}\chi(x)\chi(y)f_p(x,y) \right\|_{L^{2,k}(\Sigma\times\Sigma)} \le C_{\ell,k,\delta}p^{-\ell}, \tag{5.18}$$

Observe that by (2.13) and (4.12), $d \log \rho = dt$ is $C^m(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ bounded, and the factor ρ in the definition of $L^{2,k}_{\text{wtd}}$, thus (5.18) implies

$$\left\| \left(\rho(x)\rho(y)\right)^{\frac{p}{2}-\gamma}\chi(x)\chi(y)f_p(x,y) \right\|_{L^{2,k}_{\mathrm{wtd}}(\Sigma\times\Sigma)} \le C_{\ell,k,\gamma}p^{-\ell}, \tag{5.19}$$

with $\gamma = \delta + \frac{1}{2} > \frac{1}{2}$.

By Lemma 2.6(b) and (5.19), for every $\ell, m \ge 0, \gamma > \frac{1}{2}$ there exists $C_{\ell,m,\gamma} > 0$ such that for all $p \ge 1$ we have

$$\left\| \left(\rho(x)\rho(y)\right)^{\frac{p}{2}-\gamma}\chi(x)\chi(y)f_p(x,y) \right\|_{C^m(\Sigma\times\Sigma)} \le C_{\ell,m,\gamma}p^{-\ell},\tag{5.20}$$

which can be rewritten in the sense of (2.14) as

$$\|\rho(x)^{-\gamma}\rho(y)^{-\gamma}\chi(x)\chi(y)K_p(x,y)\|_{C^m(h^p)} \le C_{\ell,m,\gamma}p^{-\ell}.$$
(5.21)

Such an estimate is already well-known far from $D_a = (\{a\} \times \Sigma) + (\Sigma \times \{a\})$ in $\Sigma \times \Sigma$, where the weights ρ can be omitted, cf. [27, §6.1]. We moreover prove the analogous estimates on

$$\left(\mathbb{D}_{r/2}^* \times (\Sigma \smallsetminus \mathbb{D}_{r/3})\right) \cup \left((\Sigma \smallsetminus \mathbb{D}_{r/3}) \times \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*\right)$$

along the same lines. We thus come to the conclusion that (5.6) holds.

Estimates (5.6) might look a bit disappointing, as these are stated with *negative* weights; so far, this does not even tell us that $K_p(x, y)$ is bounded *near* the divisor $(\{a\} \times \Sigma) + (\Sigma \times \{a\})$ in $\overline{\Sigma} \times \overline{\Sigma}$ for the product Hermitian norm, which contrasts with our knowledge that the Bergman kernels of L^p do vanish *along* this divisor.

We see in next part that this rough estimate, together with the vanishing property, suffice however to estimate sharply Bergman kernels on the whole $\Sigma \times \Sigma$.

Remark 5.4 The embedding $L_{wtd}^{1,3} \hookrightarrow C^0$ does not hold on the whole \mathbb{D}^* . Now Proposition 5.3 still holds on $\mathbb{D}^* \times \mathbb{D}^*$ near $\{0\} + \{0\}$ and, more generally, far from $\partial \mathbb{D} \times \partial \mathbb{D}$, as functions with supports in \mathbb{D}_r^* or $\mathbb{D}_{2r/3}^*$ in \mathbb{D}^* can be thought of as functions around the punctures in Σ , to which Lemma 2.6 applies. More precisely, let $K_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y)$ be the kernel of $\phi_p(\square_p^{\mathbb{D}^*})$ on \mathbb{D}^* with respect to $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$; then for all 0 < r < 1 and all $\ell, m \ge 0$, and $\gamma > \frac{1}{2}$, there exists $C_{\ell,m,\gamma} = C_{\ell,m,\gamma}(r) > 0$ such that for all $p \ge 1$,

$$\left\|\rho(x)^{-\gamma}\rho(y)^{-\gamma}\chi(x)\chi(y)K_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x,y)\right\|_{C^m(\mathbb{D}^*_r\times\mathbb{D}^*_r)} \le C_{\ell,m,\gamma}p^{-\ell}.$$
 (5.22)

6 Proofs of the main results

In this section, we will establish the results stated in the Introduction. We first complete the proofs of Theorems 1.1, 1.2 and Corollary 1.4, then that of Corollary 1.5, and finally give the details needed to establish Theorems 2.5 and 1.7.

Theorems 1.1, 1.2 and Corollary 1.4 will be a consequence of Proposition 5.3. The principal idea is to combine Proposition 5.3 and the *holomorphicity* of sections associated to Bergman kernels, together with the fact that for $p \ge 2$, L^2 holomorphic sections of (L^p, h^p) over $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ vanish at D, and similarly for the holomorphic sections in $L^2(\mathbb{D}^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*}^p)$, which vanish at 0, as already noticed.

Let us fix a point $a \in D$ and work around this point, in coordinates centered at a. For $x, y \in \mathbb{D}_r^*$, under our identification (5.2) and convention after (3.6), we write

$$B_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x, y) = \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{p} \beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}(x, y);$$

$$B_{p}(x, y) = \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{p} \beta_{p}^{\Sigma}(x, y),$$
(6.1)

where, by (3.6), $\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}$ is a holomorphic function of x and \overline{y} , namely

$$\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y) = \frac{1}{2\pi (p-2)!} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell^{p-1} x^{\ell} \overline{y}^{\ell}, \qquad (6.2)$$

which vanishes along $\{x = 0\} + \{y = 0\} = \{xy = 0\} \subset \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{D}$. By Remark 3.2, (2.2) and the convention after (3.6), β_p^{Σ} is a holomorphic function of x and \overline{y} vanishing along $\{x = 0\} + \{y = 0\} \subset \mathbb{D}_r \times \mathbb{D}_r$, and

🖉 Springer



$$\left| (B_p - B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*})(x, y) \right|_{h^p} = \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{p/2} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{p/2} \left| (\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma})(x, y) \right|.$$
(6.3)

Proof of Theorem 1.1 By (5.4), we have

$$\widetilde{F}(\Box_p)(x, y) - B_p(x, y) = \phi_p(\Box_p)(x, y) = K_p(x, y),$$

$$\widetilde{F}\left(\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}\right)(x, y) - B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y) = \phi_p\left(\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}\right)(x, y) = K_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y).$$
(6.4)

By the finite propagation speed for the wave operators [27, Theorem D.2.1], we have

supp
$$\widetilde{F}(\Box_p)(x, \cdot) \subset B\left(x, \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{2}}\right)$$
 and $\widetilde{F}(\Box_p)(x, \cdot)$
depends only on the restriction of \Box_p to $B\left(x, \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{2}}\right)$. (6.5)

Here $B(x, \frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{2}})$ is the geodesic ball with center at x and radius of $\frac{\epsilon}{\sqrt{2}}$ for $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}$. Thus from (5.2) and (6.5) (here we fix $\epsilon > 0$ such that $\epsilon \le d_{\mathbb{D}^*}(\partial D_r, \partial D_{r/2})$), we have

$$\widetilde{F}(\Box_p)(x, y) = \widetilde{F}(\Box_p^{\mathbb{D}^*})(x, y) \text{ for all } x, y \in \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*.$$
(6.6)

We have from (6.4) and (6.6),

$$B_p(x, y) - B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y) = K_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}(x, y) - K_p(x, y) \text{ for all } x, y \in \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*.$$
(6.7)

🖄 Springer

Note that by (4.7) and (4.12),

$$\left| |\log |z|^2 |^p \right|_{C^k} = \left| e^{tp} \right|_{C^k} \le C_k p^k e^{tp}.$$
 (6.8)

By (2.13), (2.14), (4.7), (4.12), (4.16), (5.2) and (6.8), we infer that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists C > 0 such that for any $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $x, y \in \mathbb{D}^*_{r/2}$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - B_p \right|_{C^k(h^p)} (x, y) &\leq C p^k \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{p/2} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{p/2} \left| \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma} \right|_{C^k} (x, y), \\ \left| \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma} \right|_{C^k} (x, y) &\leq C p^k \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{-p/2} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{-p/2} \left| B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - B_p \right|_{C^k(h^p)} (x, y). \end{aligned}$$

$$(6.9)$$

By Proposition 5.3, (6.7) and (6.9), we get for $x, y \in \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*$,

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*}}-\beta_{p}^{\Sigma}\right|_{C^{k}}(x,y) \leq C_{\ell,\gamma}p^{-\ell}\left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{\gamma-p/2}\left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{\gamma-p/2}.$$
 (6.10)

Our task is thus to refine estimate (6.10) by working directly on $\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma}$. We set:

$$\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*,\Sigma} = \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma}.$$
(6.11)

As $\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*,\Sigma}$ is a holomorphic function of x and \overline{y} vanishing along $\{xy = 0\}$, one can write

$$\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*,\Sigma}(x,y) = x\overline{y}g_p(x,y) \tag{6.12}$$

for some smooth g_p , holomorphic in x and \overline{y} . Now for $\varepsilon > 0$ small,

$$\sup_{|x|,|y| \le \varepsilon^{1/2}} |g_p(x, y)| = \sup_{|x|=|y|=\varepsilon^{1/2}} |g_p(x, y)| = \varepsilon^{-1} \sup_{|x|=|y|=\varepsilon^{1/2}} \left| \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*, \Sigma}(x, y) \right|$$
(6.13)

by holomorphicity of g_p .

From (6.10) and (6.13), we get:

$$\sup_{|x|,|y| \le \varepsilon^{1/2}} |g_p(x, y)| \le C_{\ell, \gamma} p^{-\ell} \varepsilon^{-1} |\log \varepsilon|^{-p+2\gamma}.$$
(6.14)

From (6.12), (6.14), for $|x|, |y| \le e^{-p}$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*, \Sigma}(x, y) \right| &\leq |x| |y| \sup_{|x|, |y| \leq e^{-p}} |g_p(x, y)| \\ &\leq C_{\ell, \gamma} p^{-\ell} e^{2p} (2p)^{-p+2\gamma} |x| |y|. \end{aligned}$$
(6.15)

Pick $\alpha \ge 0$. As the function $u \mapsto u(-\log(u^2))^{\frac{p}{2}+\alpha}$ is increasing on $(0, e^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha}]$, hence on $(0, e^{-p}]$, thus

$$|x| \le e^{-p} (2p)^{\frac{p}{2} + \alpha} \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{-\frac{p}{2} - \alpha} \quad \text{if } |x| \le e^{-p}.$$
(6.16)

We thus convert (6.15) into:

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right| \leq 2^{2(\gamma+\alpha)} C_{\ell,\gamma} p^{-\ell+2(\gamma+\alpha)} \left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha} \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha} (6.17)$$

on $|x|, |y| \le e^{-p}$; up to increasing ℓ and adjusting the constant, we thus have

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right| \leq C_{\ell,\alpha} p^{-\ell} \left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha} \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha}$$
(6.18)

on $\{|x|, |y| \le e^{-p}\}$. Notice that such an estimate holds on $\{e^{-p} \le |x|, |y| \le r \le e^{-1}\}$ as well, since then $|\log(|x|^2)|, |\log(|y|^2)| \le 2p$, and thus (6.10) gives for any $\beta \ge 0$,

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right| \leq C_{\ell,\gamma} p^{-\ell} (2p)^{2(\gamma+\beta)} \left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{-\beta-p/2} \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{-\beta-p/2}.$$
 (6.19)

We conclude by the case $|x| \le e^{-p}$, $e^{-p} \le |y| \le r \le e^{-1}$; fixing *y*, by the holomorphicity of *x* and (6.10),

$$\sup_{|x| \le e^{-p}} \left| \frac{1}{x} \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*, \Sigma}(x, y) \right| = \sup_{|x| = e^{-p}} \left| \frac{1}{x} \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*, \Sigma}(x, y) \right|$$
$$= e^p \sup_{|x| = e^{-p}} \left| \beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*, \Sigma}(x, y) \right|$$
$$\le e^p C_{\ell, \gamma} p^{-\ell} (2p)^{-\frac{p}{2} + \gamma} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{-\frac{p}{2} + \gamma}$$
(6.20)

so that

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right| \leq e^{p} C_{\ell,\gamma} p^{-\ell} (2p)^{-\frac{p}{2}+\gamma} |x| \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}+\gamma}$$
(6.21)

on $\{|x| \le e^{-p}, e^{-p} \le |y| \le r \le e^{-1}\}$. Now on this set, $|\log(|y|^2)|^{\frac{p}{2}+\gamma} \le (2p)^{\alpha+\gamma} |\log(|y|^2)|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha}$ by (6.16) and (6.21), we get

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right| \leq 2^{2(\alpha+\gamma)} C_{\ell,\gamma} p^{-\ell+2(\alpha+\gamma)} \left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha} \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{-\frac{p}{2}-\alpha}$$
(6.22)

on $\{|x| \le e^{-p}, e^{-p} \le |y| \le r \le e^{-1}\}$. This holds on $\{|y| \le e^{-p}, e^{-p} \le |x| \le r \le e^{-1}\}$ as well by symmetry.

We get from (6.18)–(6.22): For all $\ell > 0$, $\alpha \ge 0$, there exists $C_{\ell,\alpha} > 0$ such that for p > 1, on $\mathbb{D}_{r/2}^* \times \mathbb{D}_{r/2}^*$,

$$\left| (\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*} - \beta_p^{\Sigma})(x, y) \right| \le C_{\ell, \alpha} p^{-\ell} \left| \log(|x|^2) \right|^{-\frac{p}{2} - \alpha} \left| \log(|y|^2) \right|^{-\frac{p}{2} - \alpha}.$$
 (6.23)

From (6.3) and (6.23) we get (1.6) for k = 0.

Observe that by (4.5), (4.14), for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $C_k > 0$ such that on \mathbb{D}_r^* ,

$$\left|\log|z|^{2}\right|_{C^{k}} \le C_{k} \left|\log|z|^{2}\right|, \quad |z|_{C^{k}} \le C_{k} \left|\log|z|^{2}\right|^{k} |z|.$$
 (6.24)

From (6.12) and (6.24) we have

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\mathbb{D}^{*},\Sigma}(x,y)\right|_{C^{k}} \leq C_{k}|x||y|\sum_{k_{1}+k_{2}+k_{3}\leq k}\left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{k_{1}}\left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{k_{2}}\left|g_{p}(x,y)\right|_{C^{k_{3}}}.$$
(6.25)

By (4.6) and (4.12) we get

$$\begin{aligned} \left| g_{p}(x, y) \right|_{C^{j}} \\ &\leq C \sum_{j_{1}+j_{2} \leq j} \left| \log(|x|^{2}) \right|^{j_{1}} \left| \log(|y|^{2}) \right|^{j_{2}} |x|^{\min(1, j_{1})} |y|^{\min(1, j_{2})} \left| \frac{\partial^{j_{1}+j_{2}}}{\partial x^{j_{1}} \partial \overline{y}^{j_{2}}} g_{p}(x, y) \right|. \end{aligned}$$

$$(6.26)$$

Thus from (6.25) and (6.26), for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $C_k > 0$ such that for $x, y \in \mathbb{D}_r^*$,

$$\left|\beta_p^{\mathbb{D}^*,\Sigma}(x,y)\right|_{C^k} \le C_k |x||y| \left|\log(|x|^2)\right|^k \left|\log(|y|^2)\right|^k \sum_{j_1+j_2 \le k} \left|\frac{\partial^{j_1+j_2}}{\partial x^{j_1} \partial \overline{y}^{j_2}} g_p(x,y)\right|.$$
(6.27)

Now we can combine the argument for (6.23) and (6.27) to get (1.6) for $k \ge 1$. The proof of Theorem 1.1 is complete.

Corollary 6.1 For any ℓ , $m \in \mathbb{N}$, $\varepsilon > 0$, and $\delta > 0$, there exists $C = C(\ell, m, \varepsilon, \delta) > 0$ such that for all $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, and $x, y \in V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_N$, $d(x, y) > \varepsilon$, with the local coordinate x_i, y_j , in the sense of (2.14), we have

$$\left|B_{p}(x_{i}, y_{j})\right|_{C^{m}(h^{p})} \leq Cp^{-\ell} \left|\log(|x_{i}|^{2})\right|^{-\delta} \left|\log(|y_{j}|^{2})\right|^{-\delta}.$$
(6.28)

If $x \in V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_N$, with the local coordinate $x_i, y \in \Sigma \setminus (V_1 \cup \cdots \cup V_N)$, and $d(x, y) > \varepsilon$, then

$$\left| B_p(x_i, y) \right|_{C^m(h^p)} + \left| B_p(y, x_i) \right|_{C^m(h^p)} \le C p^{-\ell} \left| \log(|x_i|^2) \right|^{-\delta}.$$
 (6.29)

If $x, y \in \Sigma \setminus (V_1 \cup \ldots \cup V_N)$, and $d(x, y) > \varepsilon$, then $|B_p(x, y)|_{C^m(h^p)} \le Cp^{-\ell}$.

Proof Pick $\varepsilon > 0$ (small), and, if needed, replace the ϵ fixed in Sect. 5 by this new ε . As $d(x, y) > \varepsilon$, by (6.4) and (6.5), we get

$$-B_p(x, y) = K_p(x, y).$$
(6.30)

We explain now in detail how to establish (6.28). The argument of (6.9) implies

$$|B_{p}|_{C^{k}(h^{p})}(x, y) \leq Cp^{k} |\log(|x|^{2})|^{p/2} |\log(|y|^{2})|^{p/2} |\beta_{p}^{\Sigma}|_{C^{k}}(x, y), |\beta_{p}^{\Sigma}|_{C^{k}}(x, y) \leq Cp^{k} |\log(|x|^{2})|^{-p/2} |\log(|y|^{2})|^{-p/2} |B_{p}|_{C^{k}(h^{p})}(x, y).$$
(6.31)

By Proposition 5.3, and (6.30), we get the analogue of (6.10) in the situation of (6.28), that is, for any $\gamma > \frac{1}{2}$,

$$\left|\beta_{p}^{\Sigma}\right|_{C^{k}}(x, y) \leq C_{\ell, \gamma} p^{-\ell} \left|\log(|x|^{2})\right|^{\gamma - p/2} \left|\log(|y|^{2})\right|^{\gamma - p/2}.$$
(6.32)

By the argument of (6.19)–(6.27) and (6.31), we improve then (6.32) to (6.28). The same argument as above works for the situation of (6.29). The last part of Corollary is from (5.6), (6.4) and (6.5).

Proof of Theorem 1.2 This follows immediately by taking x = y in Theorem 1.1. **Proof of Corollary 1.4** By Theorem 1.2, Proposition 3.3 and (3.22), we get

$$\sup_{|x| \le r \le e^{-1}} |B_p(x, x)|_{h^p} = \frac{p^{3/2}}{(2\pi)^{3/2}} + \mathcal{O}(p) \quad \text{as } p \to +\infty.$$
(6.33)

Combining (1.8), (2.3) and (6.33), we obtain the desired conclusion.

١.

We turn now to the proof of Corollary 1.5. Let Σ be a compact Riemann surface of genus g, let $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\} \subset \overline{\Sigma}$ be a finite set and $\Sigma = \overline{\Sigma} \setminus D$.

The Uniformization Theorem, see [18, Theorems IV.5.6, IV.6.3, IV.6.4, IV.8.6], readily implies that conditions (i)-(iv) from the introduction are equivalent, taking into account that $\chi(\Sigma) = 2 - 2g - N$ and the degree of *L* equals $-\chi(\Sigma)$: from [18, Theorem IV.8.6] we see first that (i) and (iii) are equivalent, and combining [18, Theorems IV.6.3, IV.6.4] we know that (iii) implies (ii), since the Riemann surfaces with universal covering the sphere or \mathbb{C} , are the sphere, \mathbb{C} , \mathbb{C}^* or the tori. This means that (ii) implies (iii). Finally, by [22, p. 214], (ii) and (iv) are equivalent.

Lemma 6.2 Let $\overline{\Sigma}$ be a compact Riemann surface of genus g and $D = \{a_1, \ldots, a_N\} \subset \overline{\Sigma}$ a finite set such that 2g - 2 + N > 0. Denote $\Sigma = \overline{\Sigma} \setminus D$ and $L = K_{\overline{\Sigma}} \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$. There exists a metric ω_{Σ} on Σ and a singular Hermitian metric h on L, such that $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ and the formal square root of (L, h) satisfy the conditions (α) and (β) .

Proof Since $\chi(\Sigma) = 2 - 2g - N < 0$, the universal covering of Σ is \mathbb{H} and Σ admits a Kähler-Einstein metric ω_{Σ} of constant negative curvature -4, induced by the Poincaré metric $\omega_{\mathbb{H}} = \frac{idz \wedge d\overline{z}}{4|\text{Im}z|^2}$ on \mathbb{H} . It is a classical fact that every $a \in D$ has a coordinate neighborhood (\overline{U}_a, z) in $\overline{\Sigma}$ such that in this coordinate ω_{Σ} is exactly given by $\omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}(z)$ on $U_a = \overline{U}_a \setminus \{a\}$, see e.g. [8, p. 79, (6.7)].

Note that ω_{Σ} extends to a closed strictly positive (1, 1)-current $\omega_{\overline{\Sigma}}$ on $\overline{\Sigma}$. Let $h^{K_{\Sigma}}$ be the metric on K_{Σ} induced by ω_{Σ} . Then we have

$$|dz|_{h^{K_{\Sigma}}}^{2} = |z|^{2} \log^{2}(|z|^{2}) \text{ in } (\overline{U}_{a}, z).$$
(6.34)

Let σ be the canonical section of $\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$. The singular metric $h^{\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)}$ on $\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$ is defined by $|\sigma|^2_{L^{\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)}} = 1$. The isomorphism

$$K_{\Sigma} \longrightarrow K_{\Sigma} \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)|_{\Sigma} = L|_{\Sigma}, \quad s \longmapsto s \otimes \sigma$$

over Σ and the metrics $h^{K_{\Sigma}}$ and $h^{\mathcal{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)}$ induce the metric h on $L|_{\Sigma}$. The curvature of the line bundle $(L|_{\Sigma}, h)$ is given by $-2i\omega_{\Sigma}$. Since $\frac{\sigma}{z}$ is a holomorphic frame of $\mathcal{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$ on $\overline{U}_a, dz \otimes \frac{\sigma}{z}$ is a holomorphic frame of L on \overline{U}_a . Then $|dz \otimes \frac{\sigma}{z}|_h^2 = (\log(|z|^2))^2$, and thus $(\Sigma, \omega_{\Sigma})$ and the (formal) square root of (L, h) satisfy conditions (α) and (β) .

Let $\Gamma \cong \pi_1(\Sigma)$ be the group of deck transformations of the covering $\mathbb{H} \to \Sigma$. Then $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H} \cong \Sigma$ has finite hyperbolic volume and Γ is a Fuchsian group of the first kind without elliptic elements. We denote by $\pi : \mathbb{H} \to \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$ the canonical projection.

The space $\mathcal{M}_{2p}^{\Gamma}$ of Γ -modular forms of weight 2p is by definition the space of holomorphic functions $f \in \mathscr{O}(\mathbb{H})$ satisfying the functional equation

$$f(\gamma z) = (cz+d)^{2p} f(z), \quad z \in \mathbb{H}, \quad \gamma = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \in \Gamma, \tag{6.35}$$

and which extend holomorphically to the cusps of Γ (fixed points of the parabolic elements). If $f \in \mathcal{O}(\mathbb{H})$ satisfies (6.35), then $fdz^{\otimes p} \in H^0(\mathbb{H}, K^p_{\mathbb{H}})$ descends to a holomorphic section $\Phi(f)$ of $H^0(\Sigma, K^p_{\Sigma}) \cong H^0(\Sigma, L^p)$. By [30, Propositions 3.3, 3.4(b)], Φ induces an isomorphism $\Phi : \mathcal{M}^{\Gamma}_{2p} \to H^0(\overline{\Sigma}, L^p)$.

The subspace of $\mathcal{M}_{2p}^{\Gamma}$ consisting of modular forms vanishing at the cusps is called the space of *cusp forms* (Spitzenformen) of weight 2p of Γ , denoted by $\mathcal{S}_{2p}^{\Gamma}$. The space of cusps forms is endowed with the Petersson scalar product

$$\langle f,g\rangle := \int_U f(z)\overline{g(z)}(2y)^{2p} dv_{\mathbb{H}}(z).$$

where U is a fundamental domain for Γ and $dv_{\mathbb{H}} = \frac{1}{2}y^{-2}dx \wedge dy$ is the hyperbolic volume form. The Bergman density function of $(\mathcal{S}_{2p}^{\Gamma}, \langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle)$ is defined by taking any orthonormal basis (f_i) and setting

$$S_p^{\Gamma}(z) = \sum_j |f_j(z)|^2 (2y)^{2p}, \quad z \in U.$$

Under the above isomorphism, S_{2p}^{Γ} is identified to the space $H^0(\overline{\Sigma}, L^p \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)^{-1}) = H^0(\overline{\Sigma}, K_{\overline{\Sigma}}^p \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)^{p-1})$ of holomorphic sections of L^p over $\overline{\Sigma}$ vanishing on D.

If we endow $K_{\mathbb{H}}$ with the Hermitian metric induced by the Poincaré metric on \mathbb{H} , the scalar product of two elements $udz^{\otimes p}$, $vdz^{\otimes p} \in K^p_{\mathbb{H},z}$ is $\langle udz^{\otimes p}, vdz^{\otimes p} \rangle = u\overline{v}(2y)^{2p}$. Hence, the Petersson scalar product corresponds to the L^2 scalar product

of pluricanonical forms on Σ ,

$$\langle f,g\rangle = \int_{\Sigma} \langle \Phi(f), \Phi(g) \rangle \, \omega_{\Sigma}, \quad f,g \in \mathcal{S}_{2p}^{\Gamma}.$$

The isomorphism Φ gives thus an isometry (see also [13, Section 6.4])

$$\mathcal{S}_{2p}^{\Gamma} \cong H^0\left(\overline{\Sigma}, L^p \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)^{-1}\right) \cong H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, K^p_{\Sigma}) \cong H^0_{(2)}(\Sigma, L^p), \quad (6.36)$$

where $H_{(2)}^0(\Sigma, L^p)$ is the space of holomorphic sections of L^p that are squareintegrable with respect to the volume form ω_{Σ} and the metric h^p on L^p , with hintroduced in Lemma 6.2. Moreover, $H_{(2)}^0(\Sigma, K_{\Sigma}^p)$ is the space of L^2 -pluricanonical sections with respect to the metric $h^{K_{\Sigma}^p}$ and the volume form ω_{Σ} , where we denote by $h^{K_{\Sigma}}$ the Hermitian metric induced by ω_{Σ} on K_{Σ} . We let now B_p^{Γ} be the Bergman density function of $H_{(2)}^0(\Sigma, L^p)$, defined as in (1.4). We have

$$S_p^{\Gamma}(z) = B_p^{\Gamma}(\pi(z)), \quad z \in U.$$
(6.37)

We thus identify the space of cusp forms S_{2p}^{Γ} to a subspace of holomorphic sections of L^p by (6.36) and its Bergman density function S_p^{Γ} to B_p^{Γ} by (6.37).

Proof of Corollary 1.5 In view of Lemma 6.2, this follows immediately from Corollary 1.4 applied for the even powers of the square root of $L = K_{\overline{\Sigma}} \otimes \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\Sigma}}(D)$, and from (6.37). Even if the square root of L is a formal line bundle we can apply Corollary 1.3 to its even powers, i.e., to L^p , which has the effect of scaling p to 2p. This explains the occurrence of p/π in the leading term of (1.10) and (1.11), as well as in Theorems 1.6 and 1.7.

Proof of Theorem 2.5 Since we have the same Sobolev constants for \widetilde{M}/Γ and M (cf. [27, Theorem A.1.6, (A.1.15)]), the proof of [15, Proposition 4.1] or of [27, Proposition 4.1.5] shows that for any $l, m \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists $C_{l,m} > 0$ (independent of $\Gamma \subset \pi_1(M)$) such that for any $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $x, y \in \widetilde{M}/\Gamma$

$$\left| K_p^{\Gamma}(x, y) - B_p^{\Gamma}(x, y) \right|_{C^m(\widetilde{M}/\Gamma)} \le C_{l,m} p^{-l}.$$
(6.38)

By the finite propagation speed for the wave operator, for $d(x, y) \le \epsilon$, we have

$$K_p^{\Gamma}(x, y) = \pi_{\Gamma}^* K_p(\pi_{\Gamma}(x), \pi_{\Gamma}(y)).$$
(6.39)

From (6.38) and (6.39) we conclude Theorem 2.5.

Proof of Theorem 1.6 For a subgroup $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$ of finite index let $\pi_{\Gamma} : \Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H} \to \Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$ be the canonical finite covering. We will add a superscript Γ for the various objects living on $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$. We fix $0 < r < e^{-1}$ such that the ends V_1, \ldots, V_N of $\Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$ are of the form $(\mathbb{D}_r^*, \omega_{\mathbb{D}^*}, \mathbb{C}, h_{\mathbb{D}^*})$. Now for any finite index subgroup $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$, the ends of

 $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$ are the connected components $\{V_i^{\Gamma}\}_i$ of $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(V_j)$, j = 1, ..., N. Moreover, if V_i^{Γ} is a connected component of $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(V_j)$, there exists $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that the map $\pi_{\Gamma} : V_i^{\Gamma} \to V_j$ is given by $\mathbb{D}_{r1/n}^* \to \mathbb{D}_r^* : z \mapsto z^n$ (cf. [19, Theorem 5.10]). Let

$$V_{i,r}^{\Gamma} = V_i^{\Gamma} \cap \pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(\mathbb{D}_{r^n}^*) (= \mathbb{D}_r^*).$$
(6.40)

On $(\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}) \setminus \bigcup_i V_{i,r/4}^{\Gamma}$, the Sobolev constants are the same as the ones on $(\Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}) \setminus \bigcup_j V_{j,r/4}$, where $V_{j,r/4} = \mathbb{D}_{r/4}^*$ under the identification of V_j and \mathbb{D}_r^* .

As the curvatures on $\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}$ are pull-backs of the corresponding curvatures on $\Gamma_0 \setminus \mathbb{H}$, we see from the proof of [27, Theorem 6.1.1] that the spectral gap property, Proposition 5.1, holds uniformly on the set of subgroups $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$, i.e., there exists $c_{\Gamma_0} > 0$, $p_0 > 0$ such that for all $p \ge p_0$, and all subgroups $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$, we have

$$\operatorname{Spec}(\Box_p^{\Gamma}) \subset \{0\} \cup [c_{\Gamma_0} p, +\infty).$$
(6.41)

Using (6.41) and arguing as in the proof of Theorem 2.5, we see that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}^*$, there exists $C_{\Gamma_0,k} > 0$ (depending only on Γ_0 and k) such that for any $p \ge 1$, $x \in (\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}) \setminus \bigcup_i V_{i,r/4}^{\Gamma}$,

$$\left| B_{p}^{\Gamma}(x) - \frac{1}{\pi} p + \frac{1}{2\pi} \right|_{C^{m}} \le C_{\Gamma_{0},k} p^{-k}.$$
(6.42)

Now on $V_{i,r}^{\Gamma}$ we have

$$\left(V_{i,r}^{\Gamma},\omega_{\Gamma\setminus\mathbb{H}},L,h\right)\simeq(\mathbb{D}_{r}^{*},\omega_{\mathbb{D}^{*}},\mathbb{C},h_{\mathbb{D}^{*}}).$$
(6.43)

From the proof of Proposition 5.3 and (6.43), by using (6.41) in (5.14), we get that for any $\ell, m \ge 0, \gamma > \frac{1}{2}$, there exists $C_{\ell,m,\gamma} > 0$ such that for any $p \ge p_0$ and any $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$ with finite index, we have

$$\left\|\rho(x)^{-\gamma}\rho(y)^{-\gamma}K_{p}^{\Gamma}(x,y)\right\|_{C^{m}(h^{p})} \le C_{\ell,m,\gamma}p^{-\ell}, \text{ for any } x, y \in V_{i,r}^{\Gamma}.$$
 (6.44)

Finally, from (6.44) and the proof of Theorem 1.1 we obtain that for any $\ell, m \ge 0$, and every $\delta > 0$, there exists $C_{\Gamma_0} > 0$ such that for all $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and any $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$ with finite index,

$$\left\|B_p^{\Gamma} - B_p^{\mathbb{D}^*}\right\|_{C^m}(z) \le C_{\Gamma_0} p^{-\ell} \left|\log(|z|^2)\right|^{-\delta} \quad \text{for } z \in \bigcup_i V_{i,r}^{\Gamma}.$$
 (6.45)

Now it is clear from Proposition 3.3, (3.22), (6.42) and (6.45), that (1.13) holds.

Proof of Theorem 1.7 As in the proof of (6.38), there exists $C_{l,m} > 0$ (independent of $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$) such that for any $p \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $x, y \in (\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}) \smallsetminus \bigcup_i V_{i,r/4}^{\Gamma}$,

$$\left| K_{p}^{\Gamma}(x, y) - B_{p}^{\Gamma}(x, y) \right|_{C^{m}} \le C_{l,m} p^{-l}.$$
(6.46)

Note that the property of the finite propagation speed of solutions of hyperbolic equations still holds on orbifolds, as shown in [26, §6.6]. Hence (6.46) implies that (6.42) holds for $x \in (\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}) \setminus (\bigcup_i V_{i,r/4}^{\Gamma} \cup \bigcup_j \pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_j}))$. Moreover, on each end the argument (6.41)–(6.45) goes through, thus we get the uniform estimate (6.45) with the constant C_{Γ_0} depending only on Γ_0 and independent of $\Gamma \subset \Gamma_0$.

Now on each component of $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_j})$, observe that the stabilizer group $\Gamma_{x_j^{\Gamma}}$ of x_j^{Γ} acts in the normal coordinate around x_j^{Γ} in \mathbb{H} by rotation, with x_j^{Γ} being the unique fixed point. We denote by *Z* the (real) normal coordinates around a point $x \in \mathbb{H}$. By [15, (4.114), (5.21), (5.23)] (cf. [27, Theorem 5.4.11], [16, Theorem 0.2]) for the 2*p*-th tensor power of $(L|_{\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}})^{1/2} = K_{\Gamma \setminus \mathbb{H}}^{1/2}$, there exists $C_0 > 0$ such that for any k, l > 0, there exists N > 0, $C_{k,l} > 0$, depending only on Γ_0, k, l , such that in the normal coordinates around x_j^{Γ} in \mathbb{H} , we have when $p \to \infty$,

$$\left| \frac{1}{2p} B_{p}^{\Gamma}(Z, Z) - \sum_{\nu=0}^{k} \boldsymbol{b}_{\nu}(Z)(2p)^{-\nu} - \sum_{\nu=0}^{2k} (2p)^{-\frac{\nu}{2}} \sum_{1 \neq \gamma \in \Gamma_{x_{j}}^{\Gamma}} e^{i\theta_{\gamma}p} \mathcal{K}_{\nu}(\sqrt{2p}Z) e^{-p(1-e^{i\theta_{\gamma}})|z|^{2}} \right|_{C^{l}}$$

$$\leq C_{k,l} \left(p^{-k-1} + p^{-k+\frac{l-1}{2}} \left(1 + \sqrt{p}|Z| \right)^{N} e^{-\sqrt{C_{0}p}|Z|} \right),$$
(6.47)

where $\mathcal{K}_{\nu}(Z)$ are polynomials in the real coordinates *Z*. Note also that \boldsymbol{b}_{ν} are given by (2.11). By [15, (4.107), (4.105), (4.117), (5.4)] (or [27, Remark 4.1.26, (4.1.84), (4.1.92)]), we have $\mathcal{K}_0 = \frac{1}{2\pi}$, $\mathcal{K}_1 = 0$. This implies in particular that (1.15) holds on $\pi_{\Gamma}^{-1}(U_{x_i})$.

The above arguments yield (1.14), (1.15) and (1.17). To obtain (1.16), notice that by our choice of q_0 , all factors $e^{i\theta_\gamma q_0 p}$ in (6.47) are 1. Thus (1.15) implies (1.16).

Acknowledgements H. A. is thankful to the University of Cologne where this paper was partly written; he would also like to thank Michael Singer for inspiring conversations. G. M. acknowledges support from Université Paris Diderot–Paris 7 (now Université de Paris) where this paper was partly written and warmly thanks the project *Analyse Complexe et Géométrie* for hospitality over many years.

A Proof of Lemma 3.4

We prove in this appendix the existence of a constant *C* such that for all $\zeta > 0$ and all $p \ge 1$,

$$p(1 + p(1 - \zeta)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta)| \le C,$$
 (A.1)

where we recall the notation from (3.23):

$$\delta_p(\zeta) = e^{p(1-\zeta + \log \zeta)} - e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta)^2} \left(1 - \frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta)^3\right).$$

Clearly, (A.1) holds for any fixed p, that is: for any $p \ge 1$, there exists C_p such that for all $\zeta > 0$, $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta)| \le C_p$. We thus want to show that the C_p can be chosen independent of p; this we do arguing by contradiction: we hence assume that there exists a positive sequence $(\zeta_p)_{p>1}$ such that, up to passing to a subsequence,

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \xrightarrow{p \to \infty} \infty.$$
(A.2)

Up to passing to a subsequence, (ζ_p) converges in $[0, \infty]$; we first distinguish the three cases $(\zeta_p) \to 0$, $(\zeta_p) \to \infty$, and $(\zeta_p) \to \ell \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$.

1. $(\zeta_p) \to 0$: here, $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) \sim p^2$, whereas $e^{p(1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p)} \leq e^{-p}$ for p large, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)e^{p(1-\zeta_p+\log\zeta_p)}\longrightarrow 0;$$

likewise, $e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta)^2} \le e^{-\frac{p}{4}}$ for p large, and $\left(1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta)^3\right) \sim -\frac{p}{3}$, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta_p)^2}\left(1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta_p)^3\right) \longrightarrow 0.$$
(A.3)

This way, $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) |\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \to 0$, which contradicts (A.2).

2. $(\zeta_p) \to \infty$: one has $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) \sim p^2 \zeta_p^2$ and $e^{p(1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p)} \le e^{-\frac{p\zeta_p}{2}}$ for p large, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)e^{p(1-\zeta_p+\log\zeta_p)} \lesssim p^2\zeta_p^2 e^{-\frac{p\zeta_p}{2}} \longrightarrow 0;$$
 (A.4)

moreover $e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta_p)^2} \le e^{-\frac{p\zeta_p}{4}}$ for p large, and $\left(1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta_p)^3\right) \sim \frac{p}{3}\zeta_p^3$, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta_p)^2}\left(1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta_p)^3\right)$$

$$\lesssim \frac{p}{3}\zeta_p^3 e^{-\frac{p\zeta_p}{4}} = \frac{1}{3p^2}(p\zeta_p)^3 e^{-\frac{p\zeta_p}{4}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

Here again, $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) |\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \to 0$, and (A.2) is contradicted. 3. $(\zeta_p) \to \ell$: one must deal here with the dichotomy $\ell \neq 1/\ell = 1$.

(a) $\ell \neq 1$: $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) \sim (1 - \ell)^2 p^2$, and as $\zeta \mapsto 1 - \zeta + \log \zeta$ is strictly convex and attains 0 at $\zeta = 1$, $e^{p(1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p)} \leq e^{-\varepsilon p}$ for p large, with some $\varepsilon > 0$, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)e^{p(1-\zeta_p+\log\zeta_p)} \lesssim (1-\ell)^2 p^2 e^{-\varepsilon p} \longrightarrow 0;$$

furthermore, $e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta_p)^2} \leq e^{-\frac{p(1-\ell)^2}{4}}$ for p large, and $\left(1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta_p)^3\right) \sim$ $\frac{p}{2}(1-\ell)^3$, hence

$$p\left(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2\right)e^{-\frac{p}{2}(1-\zeta_p)^2}\left|1-\frac{p}{3}(1-\zeta_p)^3\right|$$

$$\lesssim \frac{p^3}{3}|1-\ell|^5e^{-\frac{p(1-\ell)^2}{4}} \longrightarrow 0.$$
(A.5)

Once more, this yields $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \to 0$, and a contradiction to (A.2).

- (b) $\ell = 1$: setting $z_p = \zeta_p 1 \to 0$, we must one last time distinguish between three different cases: $|pz_p^3| \to \infty$, $pz_p^3 \to \mu = \lambda^3 \in \mathbb{R}^*$ and $pz_p^3 \to 0$ (up to passing to a subsequence).
 - (i) $|pz_n^3| \to \infty$: in particular, $pz_n^2 = |pz_n^3|^{2/3}p^{1/3} \to \infty$. Here p(1+p(1-p)) $(\zeta_p)^2) \sim p^2 z_p^2$ and $1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p = -z_p + \log(1 + z_p) \le -\frac{z_p^2}{3}$ for p large, thus

$$p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2)e^{p(1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p)} \lesssim p^2 z_p^2 e^{-\frac{pz_p^2}{3}} = p^2 z_p^2 e^{-\frac{|pz_p^3|^{2/3}p^{1/3}}{3}}$$

$$\leq p^2 z_p^2 e^{-(|pz_p^3|^{2/3} + p^{1/3})} = p^{4/3} e^{-p^{1/3}} |pz_p^3|^{2/3} e^{-|pz_p^3|^{2/3}} \longrightarrow 0,$$

(A.6)

where the last inequality holds as soon as $p^{1/3}$ and $|pz_p^3|^{2/3} \ge 6$. As for the other summand,

$$p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2)e^{-\frac{pz_p^2}{2}} \left| 1 - \frac{p}{3}z_p^3 \right|$$

$$\sim |p^3 z_p^5| e^{-\frac{pz_p^2}{2}} = p^{4/3} |pz_p^3|^{5/3} e^{-\frac{|pz_p^3|^{2/3}p^{1/3}}{2}}$$

$$\leq p^{4/3} |pz_p^3|^{5/3} e^{-(|pz_p^3|^{2/3} + p^{1/3})} = p^{4/3} e^{-p^{1/3}} |pz_p^3|^{5/3} e^{-|pz_p^3|^{2/3}} \longrightarrow 0.$$

(A.7)

(the last inequality holds as soon as $p^{1/3}$ and $|pz_p^3|^{2/3} \ge 6$). In conclusion,

 $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \to 0, \text{ in contradiction with (A.2).}$ (ii) $pz_p^3 \to \mu = \lambda^3 \neq 0, \text{ that is: } z_p \sim \lambda p^{-1/3}. \text{ First, } p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2) \sim p^2 z_p^2 \sim \lambda^2 p^{4/3}; \text{ moreover } 1 - \zeta_p + \log \zeta_p = -z_p + \log(1 + z_p) =$ $-\frac{z_p^2}{2}+\frac{z_p^3}{2}+\mathcal{O}(p^{-4/3})$, hence

$$p(1+p(1-\zeta_p)^2)|\delta_p(\zeta_p)| \sim \lambda^2 p^{4/3} e^{-\frac{pz_p^2}{2}} \left| e^{\frac{pz_p^3}{3} + \mathcal{O}(p^{-1/3})} - 1 + \frac{pz_p^3}{3} \right|$$
$$\lesssim \lambda^2 p^{4/3} e^{-\frac{\lambda^2 p^{1/3}}{3}} \left| e^{\mu/3} - 1 - \frac{\mu}{3} \right| \longrightarrow 0,$$
(A.8)

a contradiction with (A.2).

(iii) $pz_p^3 \to 0$: In this very last case, where again $pz_p^4 = pz_p^3 \cdot z_p \to 0$,

$$\begin{split} \delta_{p}(\zeta_{p}) &= e^{-\frac{pz_{p}^{2}}{2}} \left(e^{p(\frac{z_{p}^{3}}{3} + \mathcal{O}(z_{p}^{4}))} - 1 - \frac{p}{3} z_{p}^{3} \right) \\ &= e^{-\frac{pz_{p}^{2}}{2}} \left(\left(1 + \frac{pz_{p}^{3}}{3} + \mathcal{O}(p^{2} z_{p}^{6}) \right) \left(1 + \mathcal{O}(pz_{p}^{4}) \right) - 1 - \frac{p}{3} z_{p}^{3} \right) \\ &= e^{-\frac{pz_{p}^{2}}{2}} \left(\mathcal{O}(p^{2} z_{p}^{6}) + \mathcal{O}(pz_{p}^{4}) \right), \end{split}$$
(A.9)

hence

$$(p+p^2 z_p^2) \delta_p(\zeta_p) = \mathcal{O}\left(p^3 z_p^6 e^{-\frac{p z_p^2}{2}}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(p^2 z_p^4 e^{-\frac{p z_p^2}{2}}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(p^4 z_p^8 e^{-\frac{p z_p^2}{2}}\right)$$

= $\mathcal{O}(1)$ (A.10)

independently of the behavior of $p^2 z_p^2$, as $z \mapsto z^k e^{-\frac{z^2}{2}}$, k = 2, 3, 4, are bounded on \mathbb{R} . In other words, $p(1 + p(1 - \zeta_p)^2)\delta_p(\zeta_p) = \mathcal{O}(1)$, and this final contradiction of (A.2) ends the proof of Lemma 3.4.

References

- 1. Abbes, A., Ullmo, E.: Comparaison des métriques d'Arakelov et de Poincaré sur $X_0(N)$. Duke Math. J. **80**, 295–307 (1995)
- 2. Auvray, H.: The space of Poincaré type Kähler metrics. J. Reine Angew. Math. 722, 1-64 (2017)
- Auvray, H.: Asymptotic properties of extremal K\u00e4hler metrics of Poincar\u00e9 type. Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3) 115(4), 813–853 (2017)
- Auvray, H., Ma, X., Marinescu, G.: Bergman kernels on punctured Riemann surfaces. C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris. 354(10), 1018–1022 (2016)
- Berman, R., Freixas i Montplet, G.: An arithmetic Hilbert-Samuel theorem for singular Hermitian line bundles and cusp forms. Compos. Math. 150(10), 1703–1728 (2014)
- Biquard, O.: Fibrés de Higgs et connexions intégrables: le cas logarithmique (diviseur lisse). Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 30(1), 41–96 (1997)
- Bismut, J.-M., Lebeau, G.: Complex immersions and Quillen metrics. Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. 74, ii+298 pp. (1992)
- Borthwick, D.: Spectral Theory of Infinite-Area Hyperbolic Surfaces, Progress in Mathematics, 256. Birkhäuser, Basel (2007)
- Bouche, T.: Convergence de la métrique de Fubini-Study d'un fibré linéaire positif. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 40(1), 117–130 (1990)
- Bruinier, J.H., Burgos Gil, J.I., Kühn, U.: Borcherds products and arithmetic intersection theory on Hilbert modular surfaces. Duke Math J. 139, 1–88 (2007)
- Burgos Gil, J.I., Kramer, J., Kühn, U.: Arithmetic characteristic classes of automorphic vector bundles. Doc. Math. 10, 619–716 (2005)
- 12. Catlin, D.: The Bergman kernel and a theorem of Tian. In: Analysis and geometry in several complex variables (Katata, 1997), pp. 1–23, Trends Math. Birkhäuser, Boston (1999)
- Coman, D., Marinescu, G.: Equidistribution results for singular metrics on line bundles. Ann. Sci. Éc. Norm. Supér. (4) 48(3), 497–536 (2015)

- Coman, D., Marinescu, G.: On the first order asymptotics of partial Bergman kernels. Ann. Fac. Sci. Éc. Toulouse Math. (6) 26(5), 1193–1210 (2017)
- Dai, X., Liu, K., Ma, X.: On the asymptotic expansion of Bergman kernel. J. Differ. Geom. 72(1), 1–41 (2006)
- Dai, X., Liu, K., Ma, X.: A remark on weighted Bergman kernels on orbifolds. Math. Res. Lett. 19(1), 143–148 (2012)
- Dinh, T.-C., Ma, X., Nguyen, V.-A.: On the asymptotic behavior of Bergman kernels for positive line bundles. Pac. J. Math. 289(1), 71–89 (2017)
- Farkas, H.M., Kra, I.: Riemann surfaces, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 71. Springer, New York, xi+337 pp (1980)
- Forster, O.: Lectures on Riemann surfaces. Reprint of the 1981 English translation. Graduate Texts in Mathematics, vol. 81. Springer, New York, viii+254 pp (1991)
- Friedman, J. S., Jorgenson, J., Kramer, J.: Uniform sup-norm bounds on average for cusp forms of higher weights, Arbeitstagung Bonn 2013, pp. 127–154, Progr. Math., vol. 319. Birkhäuser/Springer (2016)
- 21. Gillet, H., Soulé, C.: An arithmetic Riemann-Roch theorem. Invent. Math. 110, 473-543 (1992)
- 22. Griffiths, P., Harris, J.: Principles of Algebraic Geometry, Pure and Applied Mathematics. Wiley-Interscience, New York (1978)
- Hsiao, C.-Y., Marinescu, G.: Asymptotics of spectral function of lower energy forms and Bergman kernel of semi-positive and big line bundles. Commun. Anal. Geom. 22, 1–108 (2014)
- Jorgenson, J., Kramer, J.: Bounding the sup-norm of automorphic forms. Geom. Funct. Anal. 14, 1267–1277 (2004)
- Laskin, M., Chiu, Y.H., Can, T., Wiegmann, P.: Emergent conformal symmetry of quantum hall states on singular surfaces. Phys. Rev. Lett. 117, 266803 (2016)
- 26. Ma, X.: Orbifolds and analytic torsions. Trans. Am. Math. Soc. 357, 2205–2233 (2005)
- Ma, X., Marinescu, G.: Holomorphic Morse Inequalities and Bergman Kernels, Progress in Mathematics, 254. Birkhäuser, Basel (2007)
- Ma, X., Marinescu, G.: Berezin–Toeplitz quantization on Kähler manifolds. J. Reine Angew. Math. 662, 1–56 (2012)
- Michel, P., Ullmo, E.: Points de petite hauteur sur les courbes modulaires X₀(N). Invent. Math. 131, 645–674 (1998)
- Mumford, D.: Hirzebruch's proportionality theorem in the noncompact case. Invent. Math. 42, 239–272 (1977)
- 31. Székelyhidi, G.: Extremal metrics and K-stability (PhD thesis). arXiv:math/0611002
- Tian, G.: On a set of polarized Kähler metrics on algebraic manifolds. J. Differ. Geom. 32, 99–130 (1990)
- Wolf, J.A.: Spaces of Constant Curvature, 6th edn. AMS Chelsea Publishing, Providence, xviii+424 pp (2011)
- 34. Zelditch, S.: Szegő kernels and a theorem of Tian. Int. Math. Res. Not. 6, 317-331 (1998)

Publisher's Note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.